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STATEMENT OF TEiE ISSUES 

Massachusetts alcohol wholesalers commonly offer 

cumulative quantity discounts ("CQDs") to alcohol 

retailers that purchase a prescribed amount of 

qualifying product (s) during a promotional period. 

Appellee Massachusetts Fine Wine and Spirits, LLC 

("Total Wine"), a licensed retailer of alcoholic 

beverages for off-premises consumption, chose to pass 

on the benefit of earned CQDs to its customers by 

discounting the retail price of the qualifying 

product. The final retail price was never less than 

Total Wine's net cost, as documented on invoices 

issued by wholesalers. 

The Alcoholic Beverages Control Commission 

("ABCC") determined that Total Wine's practice 

violated 204 CMR ~ 2.04(1), which prohibits licensees 

from selling or offering to sell "any alcoholic 

beverages at a price Less than invoiced cost," where 

~~cost" means the "net cost appearing on the invoice 

for said alcoholic beverage." The ABCC announced for 

the first time that it interpreted the phrase 

"invoiced cost" to mean only the cost printed on an 

initial invoice received by a retailer at the time of 

delivery. Because this interpretation excludes any 
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CQDs documented in subsequent invoices, it does not 

reflect Total Wine's "net cost" for the products. 

The issue on appeal is whether the Superior Court 

erred in holding that the ABCC's application of .this 

novel interpretation was "arbitrary and capricious" 

and an error of law. 

STATEMENT OF THE CASE 

I. NATURE OF TAE CASE 

This is an appeal from a'judgment of the Suffolk 

Superior Court granting Total Wine's motion for 

judgment on the pleadings and denying the ABCC's 

motion for judgment on the pleadings. 

II. PROCEEDINGS BEFORE TAE ABCC 

In late 2015, soon after Total Wine opened its 

first Massachusetts store, the ABCC received anonymous 

complaints believed to be from Total Wine's 

competitors that Total Wine was selling alcoholic 

beverages below its `invoiced cost" in violation of 

204 CMR ~ 2.04(1). RA I:85, 192. As a result of the 

complaints, the ABCC investigated the matter. 

RA I:85. Total Wine fully cooperated with the ABCC's 

investigation and produced records demonstrating that 
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its prices were at all times above its net cost for 

those goods, as reflected on the invoices from the 

wholesalers. RA I:85, 128-129. 

Nevertheless, the ABCC's investigative unit 

charged Total Wine with violating 204 CMR § 2.04(1) 

over two time periods at its Natick store and the 

latter of those two time periods at its Everett 

location. RA I: 76, 78. The basis for the charges 

was that Total Wine had calculated the "invoiced cost" 

of qualifying products to include CQDs printed on 

invoices that Total Wine had not received at the time 

it offered the beverages for sale.1 RA 1:126. The 

Chief Investigator for the ABCC conceded that ".[i]f 

the quantity discount. had been indicated and reflected 

to have been in effect on the invoice when the product 

arrived. there would not. have been a violation." 

RA I:128-129. 

After separate2 but consecutively held 

adjudicatory hearings for each of the alleged 

1 The ABCC's interpretation of the regulation has 
morphed over the course of the proceedings so that the 
basis for the. violation is now that the CQDs were not 
listed on the initial invoice issued upon delivery. 
See ABCC Br. 13. 

2 The hearing notices are at RA I:11-12, 13-14, 15-16, 
respectively. A transcription of the first hearing is 
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violations, the ABCC found that Total Wine had 

violated the regulation on three occasions. RA I:84-

89, 93-97, 102-107. In its decisions, the ABCC 

announced for the first time since the regulation was 

promulgated that it "interprets `invoice d. cost' in the 

regulation to be the actual cost to the ~ 15 retailer 

of the alcoholic beverages as printed on the invoice 

issued by a supplier to the ~ 15 retailer at the time 

of purchase of the alcoholic beverages." RA I:88, 97, 

106. 

Because subsequently issued invoices lowered 

Total Wine's actual cost and that reduction was passed 

on to customers, the ABCC concluded that Total Wine 

had violated the regulation by selling alcoholic 

beverages "at prices less than the costs appearing on 

the original invoices before the wholesalers issued 

subsequent invoices reflecting credit adjustments." 

Id. As a sanction for the violations, the ABCC 

suspended Total Wine's Natick store license for eleven 

days and its Everett store license for eight days. RA 

I:91-92, 100-101. 

at RA 1:114-205, the second at 207-221, and the third 
at 223-256. Each hearing incorporated the evidence 
presented in the others, as well as the arguments 
concerning the ABCC's interpretation of the 
regulation. 
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ITI. PROCEEDINGS BEFORE THE SUPERIOR COURT 

On January 30, 2017, Total Wine filed a complaint 

for judicial review under G.L. c.. 30A, ~ 14, and 

requested declaratory relief under G.L. c. 231A, ~ 1, 

in Suffolk Superior Court. RA I:7-20. Total Wine 

also filed an emergency motion to stay suspension of 

its liquor licenses pending judicial review. RA I:5. 

The motion was heard on February 3, 2017. Id.

On February 6, 2017, the Superior Court (Wilkins, 

J.) granted Total Wine's motion for a stay of the 

suspensions, holding that it had a substantial 

likelihood of success on the merits: RA II: 274-287. 

After quoting the regulation, the court observed that 

although the ABCC's decision interpreted ~~invoiced 

cost" as referring only to the first invoice for a 

product, the ABCC had agreed an amended invoice could 

also qualify. RA II:275. The court also highlighted 

that the ABCC had never before brought a proceeding 

against any retailer on the theory advanced against 

Total Wine. RA II:275. 

~~Purely as a matter. of construction of the 

regulatory text, without more," the court accepted the 

ABCC's interpretation. RA II:278. Nevertheless, the 

court characterized the interpretation as an 
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~~overbroad," "blunt instrument" because it resulted in 

sanctions where there was no below-cost-sale and no 

predatory pricing. RA II:281. Moreover, the 

interpretation was significantly "anti-consumer" 

because it guaranteed that consumers would not benefit 

from a pass-through of the volume discount until and 

unless a wholesaler chose to issue a single invoice 

reflecting.al.l discounts. Id. Considering these _.. ... . . . . . 

factors, the court concluded that Total Wine was 

likely to prevail on the basis of antitrust preemption 

because the ABCC's interpretation of the regulation 

resulted in a form of "vertical price-fixing" 

prohibited by federal antitrust laws. RA II: 281-283. 

On July 27, 2017, a different Superior Court 

judge (Gordon, J.) allowed Total Wine's motion for 

judgment on the pleadings and denied the ABCC's cross-

motion. RA III: 110-125. The court held that the 

ABCC's "starchy" interpretation of the regulation was 

arbitrary and capricious because it was "inconsistent 

with well-established principles of statutory 

construction" and had no rational connection to "the 

underlying legislative purpose of the regulation." 

RA III:125. By limiting the invoiced cost to the cost 

on the initial invoice, the ABCC "requires retailers 
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to disregard other pricing information that is no less 

integral to the calculation of the true net cost of an 

alcoholic product:" RA III:118. This ignores "the 

substantive realities of transactions between 

alcoholic beverage wholesalers and their retail 

merchants." RA III:118-119. 

The court also rejected the ABCC's post 

administrative hearing argument that its statutory 

authority to regulate minimum prices supports its 

construction of the regulation. RA III:121-122. 

"[N]othing in the Commission's decision in this case 

suggests that Total Wine's prices were below minimum 

prices approved under G. L. c. 138, ~ 25C." 

RA III:121. Indeed, "counsel for the Commission 

conceded that had the CQD's appeared on Total Wine's 

original invoices, the prices at issue would not have 

violated Section 2.04(1)." Id. Rather, "[t]he 

putative problem under Section 2..04 identified by the 

ABCC in this case was simply the sequencing of the 

invoice paperwork, and not the substance of the 

product pricing itself." RA III:121-122. 

The court emphasized that this case did not 

involve predatory pricing and instead reflected "only 

a salutary effort by a retailer to pass along savings 



derived from volume purchasing at the wholesale level 

to its consumers." RA III: 117. "That is something 

the law should promote rather than punish." Id. 

The court entered judgment on July 27, 2017. 

RA III:126. On S.ep.tember 22, 2017, the ABCC filed its 

notice of appeal. RA III:127-128. 

STATEMENT OF THE FACTS 

Total Wine sells alcohol to consumers for off-

premises consumption under G.L. c. 138, ~ 15. RA I:7- 

8. Total Wine's first location opened in Natick in 

November 2015; a second location in Everett followed 

six months later, in May 2016.3 RA I:8. 

As a newcomer to the Massachusetts alcohol 

beverage retail market, Total Wine sought to offer 

competitive prices on certain popular brands to 

attract customers and promote its new locations. 

RA 1:184. To that end, Total Wine participated in 

cumulative quantity discount (~~CQD") promotions 

offered by various suppliers, which were conveyed 

through the suppliers' wholesalers - in this case, 

Horizon Beverage Company (".Aorizon"). and Martignetti 

3 Since this litigation has commenced, Total Wine has 
opened additional stores in Danvers and Shrewsbury. 
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Companies (Martignetti").. 4 RA 1:137-140. Many other 

retailers, such as Kappy's, take advantage of the same 

quantity discount programs. RA II:65-74. Kappy's 

prices on four of the covered products were identical 

to those contemporaneously offered by Total Wine, but 

unlike Total Wine, Kappy's was not cited.s RA II:65-74. 

A CQD is a per-case discount for purchasing a 

prescribed number of qualifying products over the 

course of a promotional period.6 RA I:37-38. For 

example, Horizon, which is the exclusive distributor . . 

of Bacardi products in the United States, offered a 

GQD from its rum supplier: "Buy 22 cases of Bacardi 

Superior, Gold, Select, Oakheart 1.75-liter. Receive 

S12 credit on every case purchased, November through 

December. Credits will be issued automatically." 

RA I:137. 

4 Under the three tier system of alcohol distribution, 
manufacturers or suppliers sell alcoholic products to 
wholesalers, wholesalers then sell and deliver those 
products to retailers, and retailers sell them to 
consumers. 

5 Total Wine was cited for selling Bacardi 1.75 liter 
for $17.99, Dewars 1.75 liter for $27.99, Skyy Vodka 
for $16.99, and Absolut Vodka 1.75 for $24..99. RA 
I:35-37. In the record, there are photographs of 
these alcoholic beverages being sold for the exact 
same price at Kappy's. RA II:65-74. 

6 A CQD is a ~~standard pricing offering" in the 
industry. RA I:185. 
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A CQD may be communicated to each retailer 

separately or broadly advertised to all retailers in 

the Beverage Journal, which is a periodic compendium 

of all products sold in the Massachusetts along with 

their supplier and wholesale prices. RA I:163, 238. 

As ABCC Chief Investigator Mahony asserted, "every 

licensee in the [C]ommonwealth who was buying that 

amount knew they were getting [a CQD], because it was 

in the beverage journal. It was out there publicly. 

You knew, if you got to a certain level, you were 

going to get a discount." RA I:248. 

Typically, to communicate these offers to Total 

Wine, the wholesalers would email information about 

the CQD to a member of Total Wine's supply chain team, 

the unit within Total Wine responsible for product 

purchasing. RA 1:163. Total Wine would then decide 

whether to participate in the promoted discount and, 

if so, would communicate its agreement to the 

wholesalers. RA I:171. 

Upon delivery of the products, the wholesalers 

would present an invoice to Total Wine reflecting the 

gross cost of the delivered products. RA 1:176. 

The invoice typically stated that a 10 prompt payment 

discount would apply to the purchase if the invoice 
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was paid by a certain date. RA 1:181. Total Wine's 

policy was to pay the invoice at the time of delivery, 

less the prompt payment discount. RA I:177. 

At the end of the CQD promotional -period, the 

wholesalers would issue another invoice - referred to 

as a credit invoice - reflecting CQDs that Total Wine 

had earned by purchasing the requisite number of 

qualifying products. RA 1:173-174, 365-355. Although 

the credits were applied to Total Wine's next purchase 

(which could be for any number of products), the 

discount was only earned on the products that Total 

Wine purchased to qualify. for the CQD. RA I:177. 

After Total Wine satisfied the purchasing 

requirements of a CQD, Total Wine would factor the 

earned COD into its calculation of the retail price 

for qualifying products. Total Wine's supply chain 

team first calculated the "cost" Total Wine paid per 

bottle, and then the retail team would set the 

purchase price at some greater amount so as not to 

violate Massachusetts's prohibition on sales below 

~ The Vice President of Market Management and Supply 
Chair for Total Wine testified that the credit invoice 
issued by Horizon is the same document used. for other 

invoices but with "Credit Adjustment" stamped at the 
top. RA 1:173, 269. Chief Investigator Mahony also 

referred to the document as a "credit invoice." RA 

I:227. 
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cost. RA 1:131, 157-158. See G.L. c. 138, § 25C. 

Total Wine calculated its "cost" by determining the 

gross cost, less "all discounts offered from the 

wholesalers" and actually earned by Total Wine, as 

reflected on the credit invoices. RA 1:132. 

For example, to determine the cost of Bacardi 

Superior 1.75-liter, Total Wine started with the 

wholesale price, or gross cost, of $19.99 per bottle. 

RA I:133. Then, Total Wine deducted 10 for prompt 

payment, reducing the cost to $19.79. RA 1:133-134. 

Finally, once Total Wine purchased a sufficient 

quantity of Bacardi Superior to satisfy the supplier's 

CQD, it deducted the CQD per-bottle discount (e.g., $2 

per bottle), yielding a net cost of $17.79 per bottle. 

RA I:134. 

To be clear, Total Wine did not apply the CQD to 

any qualifying product until it had purchased and 

received the requisite amount of that product. RA I: 

165-166, 218. With respect to the 2015 charges 

involving the Natick store, those purchases occurred 

before the store opened. RA I:139. Following 

testimony to that effect, the parties actually 

stipulated that Total Wine had purchased the 

prescribed amount of qualifying products to earn all 
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of the CQDs associated with any of the alleged 

violations before it set the retail prices -for any of 

those products. RA 1:155. 

As expressed by the ABCC's Chief Investigator, 

the problem with Total Wine's practice was that 

Horizon and Martignetti CQDs were reflected on the 

credit invoices, as opposed to the delivery invoices. 

RA 1:228. Had the wholesalers printed the CQDs on the 

initial invoice, as opposed to the credit invoice, the 

parties "would not be here." RA I:228. The timing of 

when credit invoices were issued, however, was 

entirely controlled by the wholesalers and bore no 

relationship to the true or final "invoiced cost." 

RA I:172. 

StJNINSARY OF THE ARGUMENT 

The ABCC appeals a decision by the Superior Court 

that rejected its interpretation of 204 CMR ~ 2.04(1). 

Appellee Total Wine's brief provides several different 

reasons why the Superior Court's decision should be 

upheld. To begin, the Superior Court correctly found 

that the ABCC's interpretation of ~ 2.04(1) was 

unreasonable because it would insert an arbitrary 

timing element into the regulation. Br. 21-23. In 

arriving at its interpretation, the ABCC ignored key 

- 17 - 



words in the regulation, as well as the contractual 

relationships between .the parties. Br. 23-27. 

Further, the Superior Court properly set aside 

the ABCC's unreasonable interpretation because it does 

not further any statutory purpose. Br. 29-35. It 

does not prevent anti-competitive practices, its 

ostensible purpose, because it deals with sequence of 

billing rather than the substance of billing. Br. 29-

31. It is .not necessary, as required by the statute, 

and administrative convenience is not a substitute for 

statutory purpose. Br. 31-34. Deference to the 

ABCC's interpretation is unwarranted because it was 

articulated for the first time in the adjudicatory 

proceeding against Total Wine. Br. 34-36. The ABCC's 

attempt to label the CQDs as credits or gifts should 

also be rejected because it is an abrupt departure . 

from past interpretation and contrary to the facts in 

the record. Br. 37-39. 

Although the Superior Court did not reach the 

issue, its decision can additionally be upheld on 

federal preemption grounds because the ABCC's 

interpretation conflicts with the Sherman Act, as 

another Superior Court judge found in his decision 

granting Total Wine's motion to stay. Br. 40-44. 
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Finally, the arguments advanced by the Massachusetts 

Package Store Association in an amicus brief provide 

no basis for reversal because they were not advanced 

by the parties and are not based on facts in the 

record. Br. 44-46. 

I. THE COURT CORRECTLY SET ASIDE THE ABCC'S 
INTERPRETATION OF 204 CMR ~ 2.04(1) BECAUSE 
IT IS UNREASONABLE. 

This Court may set aside an agency decision that 

is, among other things, "[b]ased upon an error of 

law," "[a]rbitrary or capricious, an abuse of 

discretion, or otherwise not in accordance with law." 

G.L. c. 30A, ~ 14(7)(c) & (g). Although "an agency's 

reasonable interpretation of its own regulations, if 

consistently applied, receives respect from a court, 

that principle is one of deference, not abdication." 

Crawford v. City of Cambridge, 25 Mass. App. Ct. 47, 

49 (1987)(emphasis added). The ABCC is no different 

than any other agency. While an interpretation of the 

ABCC may be due some weight, "the ultimate 

responsibility for interpreting [G.L. c. 138] rests 

with [the] court." M.H. Gordon & Son v. Alcoholic 

Beverages Control Comm'n, 371 Mass. 584, 589 (1976); 

see Heublein Inc. v. Capital Distributing Co. Inc., 
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434 Mass. 698, 705 (invalidating ABCC's legal 

interpretation of G.L. c. 138 § 25E). Accordingly,. 

"courts will not hesitate to overrule agency 

interpretations when those .interpretations are 

arbitrary, unreasonable, or inconsistent with the 

plain terms of the regulation itself." Crawford, 25 

Mass. App. Ct. at 49. 

The regulation at issue, 204 CMR ~ 2.04(1), 

provides the following: 

No holder of a license issued under 
M.G.L. c. 138, ~ 15 shall sell or offer 
to sell any alcpholic beverages at a 
price less than invoiced cost. Cost is 
defined as net cost appearing - on the 
invoice for said alcoholic beverage. 

The use of any device, promotion or 
scheme which results in the sale of 
alcoholic beverages at less than 

invoiced cost is prohibited. 

In its decisions sanctioning Total Wine, the ABCC 

announced that it interprets "invoiced cost" to mean 

only the cost "printed on the invoice issued by a 

supplier to the ~ 15 retailer at the time of purchase 

of the alcoholic beverages," excluding the cost 

documented on any subsequent invoices.g RA I:88, 97, 

106. For several reasons, the Superior Court properly 

rejected the ABCC's interpretation. 

e Nevertheless, the ABCC has agreed that amended 
invoices satisfy the regulation. RA II:275. 
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First, the ABCC's interpretation adds 

requirements that do not exist in the regulation. 

The ABCC interprets ~ 2.04(1) to require the cost to 

be listed on a single invoice because the definition 

of "cost" refers to "the invoice." ABCC Br. 13-14. 

Its reliance on the singular form of .the word 

"invoice" contradicts legislated rules of statutory 

construction.9 "Words importing the singular number 

may extend and be applied to several persons or 

things." G.L. c. 4, ~ 6. Cf. Denson v. 

Superintendent, Souza-Baranowski Corr. Ctr., No. 15-P-

,139 (January 29, 20.16) (pursuant _to Rule 1:28) 

("[A]lthough it is true (as the plaintiff argues), 

that the regulation refers to `an' individual, that 

does not mean that the offense cannot lie where more 

than one individual is involved."). 

The ABCC also ,adds a requirement that the invoice 

is issued "at the time of purchase." RA I:88. But 

9 ̀ Principles governing statutory construction and 
application also apply to regulations." Biogen IDEC 
MA, Inc. v. Treasurer & Receiver Gen., 454 Mass. 174, 
190 (2009). See Johnson v. Comm'r of Pub. Welfare, 
414 Mass. 572, 578 (1993) ("Rules of statutory 
interpretation [are] relevant to interpreting 
regulations."); Consolidated Cigar Corp. v. Dep t of 
Pub. Health, 372 Mass. 844, 8.54. (1977) ("Courts are 
bound to test the regulations by the same standard 
[that] would apply to a. statute."). 
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the regulation does not refer to `the invoiced cost at 

the time of purchase." In fact, the regulation 

contains no requirement whatsoever about the timing of 

invoices.10 _And according to the ASCC's Chief 

Investigator, Total Wine would not have violated the 

regulation by resetting its pricing "once it received 

the credit invoices," which occurred well after the 

time of purchase.11 RA 1:198. If Total Wine would not 

violate the regulation by applying the CQD after it 

received the credit invoice at the end of the 

promotional period, then the invoice is not required 

to be issued at the time of purchase. 

to Nor does the Liquor Control Act contain such a 

requirement, as one of the ABCC's commissioners has 

recognized: 

COMMISSIONER 2: Does the statute speak to that, 

in terms of it has to be in black and white on an 

invoice, prior to them setting the price? 

MAHONY: I think invoice cost would be self-

explanatory - absolutely. 

COMMISSIONER 2: Well, uh, uh, I - I disagree with 

you there. 

This portion of the hearing transcript is attached in 

the addendum to this brief because the transcript 

pages originally numbered 24 and 25 were omitted from 

the appendix produced by the ABCC. 

11 Chief Mahony testified that ~~[t]he memorandum states 

that `This means that the investigators did not find 

Total Wine in violation, once it received the credit 

invoices.' That's correct. That is absolutely 

correct." RA I:198. 
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Second, the ABCC's interpretation ignores the 

modifiers "net" and "invoiced." See Matter of Civil 

Investigative Demand Addressed to Yankee Milk, Inc., 

372 Mass. 353, 358 (1977)"{[E]very word in a statute 

should be given meaning."). The dictionary definition 

of the adjective "net" is "[c]haracterizing that which 

is left after deductions." Balletine's Law Dictionary 

846 (3d Ed. 1969). Thus, the.~~net cost" of an 

alcoholic beverage product includes all discounts.12

Because the ABCC's interpretation would ignore 

discounts applicable to the calculation in favor of 

the gross cost of the product, it renders the 

regulation's use of the word "net" meaningless. Cf. 

Commonwealth v. Wimer, 480 Mass. 1, 6 (2018) ("As the 

board's interpretation renders the word `subsequent' 

superfluous, we decline to defer to it."). 

The ABCC's interpretation also disregards the use 

of the word "invoiced" to modify the noun "cost." The 

ABCC asserts that "invoiced cost" means the cost 

listed on the invoice issued at the time of purchase, 

12 As demonstrated by the email communications with 
wholesalers, the industry has also taken the position 
that cumulative quantity discounts affect net cost. 
See, e.g., RA 1:285 ("If you get to 300 (54 more 
cases) you will get a $2.00 case credit additional on 
all 1.5L which would net to $46.00 case.") 
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but ~ 2.04(1) defines "cost" as "net cost appearing on 

the invoice for [the] alcoholic beverage." ~~Invoiced 

cost" must mean more than "cost." Neither "invoice" 

nor `invoiced" is not defined in the regulation, and 

no contention has been made that they are technical 

terms with settled technical meaning,13

Courts "derive the words' usual and accepted 

meaning from sources presumably known to the 

[regulation]'s enactors, such as their use in other 

legal contexts and dictionary definit.ions." 

Commonwealth v. Escobar, 479 Mass. 225, 228 

(2018)(emphasis added).. The dictionary definition of 

the verb "invoice" is "to make a written account or 

invoice of, as goods or property with their prices." 

Webster's New Universal Unabridged Dictionary 967 (2d 

Ed. 1983). Thus, "invoiced" logically refers broadly 

to any written account reflecting what is due to be 

paid to the retailer's supplier (as opposed to 

overhead costs). 

This construction of "invoiced cost" accords with 

the larger legal context of Massachusetts law 

13 See Commonwealth v. Sudler, 17-'P-442 
(2018)("[Tjechnical terms or those that have acquired. 

a particular meaning within the law should be read iri 

a manner that is consistent with that meaning."). 
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prohibiting sales below cost. In the context of the 

cigarette excise law, Chapter 64C, which also 

prohibits below cost sales, the Supreme Judicial Court 

has determined that ~~invoice cost" means "what the 

purchaser pays apart from the excise." Harvey Payne, 

Inc. v. Slate Co., 345 Mass. 488, 493 (1963). The 

Court held that because it is clear that "[t]he tax 

must be passed on to the consumer," the excise is 

excluded from the `invoice cost" regardless of whether 

a manufacturer or wholesaler lists it on invoices. 

Id. 

In addition, in the context of G.L. c. 138, ~ 

25D, the Supreme Judicial Court has stated that 

`~[p]rice means the actual amount paid to the supplier 

for goods furnished to the buyer." M.H. Gordon, 371 

Mass. at 591 (citations omitted). The Court further 

provided that the price should `reflect all discounts, 

rebates, and other allowances given to the purchasers 

[so that]. [w]hen computed, the resulting figure 

is the actual amount paid." Id. 

Here, the actual amount that Total Wine paid 

Horizon and Martignetti for the products included the 

CQDs. RA I:128-129. The ABCC previously took this 

position in a price discrimination case, contending 
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that "the terms of credit that are extended to a buyer 

can reasonably be viewed as a component of the amount 

paid by the buyer and received by the seller." Miller 

Brewing Co. v. Alcoholic Beverages Control Comm'n, 56 

Mass. App. Ct. 801, 806 (2002). The CQDs are part of 

the "invoiced cost"_of the alcoholic beverages because 

they were reflected on documents provided~by 

wholesalers, i.e. credit invoices.14 RA I:127. 

Because the ABCC's interpretation would exclude CQDs 

unless they were on the initial invoice provided upon 

delivery, the "invoiced cost" does not reflect the 

actual amount that Total Wine paid for the products. 

Third, the ABCC's interpretation of x.2..04(1) is 

contrary to basic principles of contract law. 

`~In interpreting a contract, the objective is to 

construe the contract as a whole, in a reasonable and 

practical way, consistent with its language, 

background, and purpose." Weiler v. PortfolioScope 

Inc., 83 Mass. App. Ct. 216, 222 (2013). The parties' 

intent "must be gathered from a fair construction of 

the contract as a whole and not by special emphasis 

upon any one part." MacDonald v. Hawker, 11 Mass. 

- 14 The credit invoices provided a written account of 
goods with a credit towards the price on those goods. 
RA 1:269. 
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App. Ct. 869, 873 (1981) (citations omitted). Here, 

the ABCC has isolated one facet of the transaction to 

calculate Total Wine's invoiced cost, ignoring the 

agreement that Total Wine entered into with Horizon 

and Martignetti to apply CQDs to the sale of goods. 

RA 1:171. Because the credit invoice adjusts the cost 

on the initial invoice to.reflect the actual amount 

that Total Wine paid for the cases of alcoholic 

beverages, it is fairly included as part of the 

"invoiced cost" of those products.ls RA 1:365. 

II. THE COURT CORRECTLY SET ASIDE THE ABCC'S 

INTERPRETATION OF 204 CMR ~ 2.04(1) BECAUSE 

IT SERVES NO STATUTORY PURPOSE. 

"An administrative body does not have any 

inherent authority to issue regulations." Telles v. 

Comm'r of Ins., 410 Mass. 560, 565 (1991). Thus, in 

order to be valid, an agency's regulations must ̀ bear 

a rational relation to the statutory purpose." Globe 

Newspaper Co. v. Beacon Hill Architectural Com'n, 

421 Mass. 570, 583 (1996). See Commonwealth v. Maker, 

459 Mass. 46, 51 (2011)("Because it does not implement 

the statutory registration requirements but rather 

adds to them, and because the board is not vested with 

is The ABCC rejected this argument because 'the 

regulation does not speak to. invoices relating 

back to original invoices." RA I:88. 
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any authority to create new registration requirements, 

803 Code Mass. Regs. ~ 1.04(7)(b) is outside the 

board`s authority and is invalid"). 

The ABCC's interpretation of the regulation 

narrows ~~invoiced cost" to the cost listed on a 

singular invoice issued at the time of purchase, 

excluding the cost documented on any subsequent 

invoices. RA I:88, 97, 106. The issue that this 

interpretation addresses is, in the words of the 

ABCC's Chief Investigator, "all timing." RA I:234. 

Timing, as opposed to preventing anti-competitive 

pricing, is not the purpose of G.L. c. 138. 

This pricing objective is self-evident in the 

Act. Sections 25A and 25D of the Act protect 

competition by prohibiting price discrimination. In 

addition, Section 25B mandates price schedules for the 

sale of alcoholic beverages to wholesalers; Section 

25C requires a schedule of minimum consumer prices; 

and Section 25E makes it an unfair trade practice for 

manufacturers and importers to suddenly refuse to sell 

brand name alcoholic beverages to a licensed 

wholesaler without good cause.16

16 See Pastene Wine & Spirits Co., Inc. v. Alcoholic 
Beverages Control Com'n, 401 Mass. 612, 618-619 (1988) 
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Properly interpreted, ~ 2.04(1) cold serve the 

objective of preventing anti-competitive practices by 

prohibiting below-cost sales, also called predatory 

pricing. The ABCC's tortured interpretation goes in 

the opposite direction, enforcing ~ 2.04(1) against 

Total Wine where it sold its products above the actual 

cost that Total Wine paid the wholesaler. RA I:234. 

Thus, the ABCC's construction of the regulation - 

requiring all pricing to be listed on a singular 

invoice that is issued at the time of purchase - bears 

no relationship to the statutory purpose of preventing 

anti-competitive practices. 

Not only is the ABCC's interpretation of 

~ 2.04(1) unrelated to the statutory scheme, it is 

actually inconsistent with G.L. c. 138, ~ 25C(g): As 

the Superior Court found, the ABCC's case against 

Total Wine is not about a violation of minimum prices 

under G.L. c. 138 ~ 25C.17 Instead, the alleged 

(~~Section 25E apparently was adopted to counteract a 
tendency toward vertical integration in the liquor 
distribution industry and to redress economic 
imbalances in the relationship of wholesalers and 
their suppliers"). 

17 The court noted that ~ 2.04(1) "does not cite G.L. 
c. 138, ~ 25C as the source of its regulatory 

authority. It cites, rather, to G.L. c. 138, ~ 12 
which concerns entities that hold a license to serve 
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violation centers on a documentation preference that 

the ABCC now justifies as administrative convenience 

See ABCC Br. 20-21 (alternatively referred to as 

~~simplicity," ~~efficiency" or ".practicality") The 

ABCC also claims that its interpretation is based on 

its concern for "the danger of liquor sales 

stimulations, whi.ch.detra.ct from the promotion of 

temperance." ABCC Br. 20. 

Generally, a court cannot require an agency to 

"follow specific methods for meeting the agency's 

mandate." Massachusetts Coal. for the Homeless v. 

Sec'v of Exec. Office of Health & Human Servs., 422 

Mass. 214, 222-223 (1996). The Supreme Judicial Court 

has provided an exception to this rule, however, where 

the Legislature has ~~imposed specific restrictions on 

the reasonable methods by which an agency may carry 

out its mandate in the plain language of the agency's 

enabling statute." Id. 

This case triggers that exception because 

~ 25C(g) imposes a specific restriction on the 

reasonable methods by which the ABCC may carry out its 

beverages to be consumed on premises, and § 24, which 

speaks only to the Commission's authority to establish 

maximum prices." RA III:122, n. 11 (emphasis in 

original). 
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mandate. . Specifically, subsection (g) provides that 

the ABCC ~~is hereby authorized to make rules which are 

necessary (1) to prevent circumvention of the 

provisions.of this section by offering or giving of 

any rebate, allowance, free goods, discount or any 

other thing of service of value..." Thus, a 

regulation (or interpretation thereof) to enforce 

§ 25C must be "necessary" to prevent circumvention of 

the minimum price rule, meaning that there is no other 

way of enforcing that rule. Mere simplicity, 

efficiency, or practicality is not enough. 

The ABCC has acknowledged the legality of CQDs 

and has never suggested that the minimum price rule 

itself was violated by Total Wine's documentation 

practices. RA 1:128-129; RA III:43, 121. It is 

therefore difficult to fathom how its interpretation 

of ~ 2.04(1) could be truly "necessary" to enforce 

that rule. "Necessary" and "convenient" are not 

synonyms. Consequently, administrative convenience 

cannot supply the ABCC with the legislative 

authorization that it otherwise lacks for inserting 

arbitrary requirements into the regulation. See M.H. 

Gordon, 371 Mass. 588-589 (rejecting ABCC 

interpretation of G.L. c. 138 ~~ 25B and 25D as overly 
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broad despite claim that it would "insure an efficient 

and manageable system of bringing alcoholic beverages 

into Massachusetts"); Moot v. Dept. of Envtl. Protec., 

448 Mass. 340, 345. (20.07)("The department has no 

authority to forgo its responsibility to preserve and 

protect the public's rights in tidelands whether 

for administrative convenience, conservation of the 

department's resources ."). 

Even if administrative convenience were 

sufficient, the ABCC's only explanation of how its 

interpretation furthers that objective is that 

investigators would otherwise be burdened by having .to 

inspect multiple documents in order to calculate the 

per-unit invoiced price. See ABCC Br. 21. Of course, 

that issue could be easily resolved by adopting the 

procedure followed in this case - that is, by having 

the targeted retailer provide the fact finder with all 

documentation issued to it by the wholesaler regarding 

the cost of alcoholic beverages. RA I:85. 

Subsection (g) also disposes of the ABCC's 

temperance claim, as the provision does not identify 

temperance as a goal that the ABCC is authorized to 
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make rules to prevent.ls Regardless, the ABCC has made 

no attempt to demonstrate how temperance would be 

furthered by a requirement that product cost be 

determined solely by the amount printed on an initial 

invoice. In fact, the ABCC concedes that Total Wine 

could have priced its products at the same amount and 

would not have violated the regulation, so long as the 

discounts were prin.ted.on the initial invoice. 

.. 

If Total Wine's prices would not have been an 

issue if the paperwork had been done differently, then 

it rationally follows. that the prices themselves were 

not incompatible with temperance. In truth, the 

ABCC's temperance argument is merely a post hoc 

justification for its arbitrary construction of the 

regulation. That construction favors format over 

function, which is plainly an absurd result. See 

18 Citing to "temperance" does not give the ABCC a 
blank check to proffer unreasonable interpretations of 
its regulations or deviate from the statutes under 
which it promulgates regulations. See 44 Liquormart, 
Inc. v. Rhode Island, 517 U.S. 484, 504-505 
(1996)(invalidating Rhode Island law which promoted 
temperance by prohibiting retailers of alcoholic 
beverages from advertising prices as violating the , 
First Amendment); California Liquor Dealers v. Midcal 
Aluminum, 445 U.S. 97, 112 (1980)(California's 
interest in promoting temperance - did not trump the 
Sherman Antitrust Act). 
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Flemings v. Contributory Retirement Appeal Bd., 431 

Mass. 374, 374 (2000) ("If a sensible construction is 

available, we shall not construe a statute to make a 

nullity of pertinent provisions or to produce absurd 

results."). 

III. TAE ABCC'S INTERPRETATION OF 204 CMR ~ 
2.04(1) IS NOT ENTITLED TO DEFERENCE BECAUSE 
IT WAS ANNOUNCED E'OR.THE FIRST TIME IN THIS 
CASE. 

Where an administrative agency adopts a policy or 

rule through adjudication instead of rulemaking, 

~~judicial review must balance the adverse effects of 

retroactivity against the mischief of producing a 

result which is contrary to a statutory design or to 

legal and equitable principles." Massachusetts 

Electric Co. v. Dep t of Pub. Utilities, 383 Mass. 

675, 679 (1981) (citations omitted). And even where 

an agency does undertake formal rulemaking, "judicial 

deference may be tempered when the agency 

interpretation at issue is not one of long-standing or 

consistent application." Beverly Port Marina, Inc. v. 

Comm'r of the Dept. of Envtl. Protection, 84 Mass 

App. Ct. 612, 621 (2013) . 

The ABCC announced its novel construction of 
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§ 2.04(1) - which effectuates a new rule that only a 

single invoice issued at the time of purchase counts . 

toward the "invoiced cost" of the product - for the 

first time in.its decisions sanctioning Total Wine for 

violating the regulation. RA I:88, 97, 106. 

Therefore, the ABCC "substitute[d] aggressive 

interpretation for the rule making procedure provided 

by the Legislature in G.L. c. 30A." Finkelstein v. 

Bd. of Registration in Optometry, 370 Mass. 476, 480- 

481 (1976). It did so to be able to punish Total 

Wine. 

The adverse effects of retroactivity are not 

outweighed by. any of the factors listed in 

Massachusetts Electric Companv. See 383 Mass. at 679. 

Application of the ABCC's interpretation does not 

further the statutory design or equitable principles. 

See id. Rather, the main justification for the ABCC's 

interpretation - which is unreasonable, unnecessary to 

enforce the minimum price rule and in fact bears no 

rational relationship to the Liquor Control Act - is 

administrative convenience. 

As the Superior Court stated, the ABCC has the 

ability to "modify or add to its regulations." RA 

III:123, n.13. For example, the ABCC could promulgate 
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a regulation requiring wholesalers to issue only one 

invoice that lists all applicable rebates. The ABCC 

could also promulgate a regulation requiring 

wholesalers19 or retailers to adequately document any 

discounts on a given purchase.20

So. far the.ABCC has not taken advantage of these 

options, which would afford interested parties like 

Total Wine and MassPack's members an appropriate 

opportunity to be heard21 and to receive notice before 

being hit with sanctions. In these circumstances, the 

ABCC's interpretation deserves no deference. 

19 ABCC Chief Investigator Mahony testified that "[t]he 

wholesalers have their policies of when they issue 

these things and that is not something we w—we would 
enter into." RA I: 241-242. 

20 In its decision granting Total Wine a stay of its 

suspension, the Superior Court noted that the 

administrative convenience of the ABCC's 

interpretation can be accomplished by "demanding that 

retailers themselves do the burdensome work, including 

real-time correlation of invoices with each product 

they sell, and retention of records and accountings to 

document compliance with a net cost floor on retail .

prices." RA II:284. Total Wine met that burden in 

the adjudicatory hearings. 

21 This Court has recognized "a judicial reluctance to 

allow an agency, a body which may be insulated from 

any political accountability, to impose binding rules 

which materially affect rights or liabilities without 

an opportunity to gain the benefit of the views of the 

parties affected." Tinkham v. Dep t of Pub. Welfare, 

11 Mass. App. Ct. 505, 513 (1981). 

- 36 - 



IV. THE ABCC'S ARGUMENTS ABOUT CADS DO NOT 

JUSTIFY APPLICATION OF 204 CMR ~ 2.04(1) TO 

TOTP,Z WINE . 

The ABCC advances a series of arguments about 

CQDs to support its application of ~ 2.04(1) to Total 

Wine, none of which has merit. First, the ABCC argues 

that, regardless of the invoicing format, Total Wine 

violated 204 CMR ~ 2.04(1) because the CQDs were 

`~credit[s] towards future purchases." ABCC Br. 23. 

This directly contradicts the ABCC's concession below 

that Total Wine would not have violated the regulation 

if the CQDs were printed on the initial invoice: "[i]f 

the quantity discount had been indicated and reflected 

to have been in effect on the invoice when the product 

arrived. there would not have been a violation." 

RA 1:129. 

In addition, as the Superior Court noted, this 

argument represents "an abrupt departure from its 

long-standing regulatory treatment of the CQD as a 

`discount,' and [therefore] cannot be accepted." RA 

III:123, citing 204 CMR § 6.04(5)(a) ("A wholesaler 

may allow a retailer to accumulate his total purchases 

of items for purposes of obtaining a maximum quantity 

discount, provided that the wholesaler shall keep 

- 37 - 



accurate records of all transactions resulting in the 

cumulative discount.") Although 

~ 6.04(5)(a) was invalidated on preemption grounds in 

Canterbury Liquors & Pantry v. Sullivan, 16 F. Supp. 

2d 41, 46 (D. Mass. 1998), the practice of volume-

based discounting was not. RA III:123, citing Van

Munching v. Alcoholic Beverages Control Commission, 41 

Mass. App. Ct. 308, 310 (1996). 

The ABCC also contends that CQDs are gift 

vouchers and therefore do not discount the price of 

products that were purchased. ABCC Br. 24-25. This 

claim is belied by the record. As evidenced by the 

communications between wholesalers and Total Wine, the 

CQD represented-a discount on the products it 

purchased over the promotional period, not on future 

purchases of products. RA 1:390.22 The record clearly 

shows that these discounts were applied only to 

products that Total Wine purchased to qualify for the 

promotion. and only after Total Wine had purchased the 

requisite amount to earn the COD. RA I:165-166. 

Although a wholesaler applied the discount through an 

ZZ For example, a representative from Martignetti 
emailed Total Wine that if it participated in an 
Absolut pricing deal, there would be a ~~Credit to 
follow to net you down to $24.99 bottle final cost 
after credit." RA I:390. 
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automatic credit towards Total Wine's next purchase, 

see RA 1:137, it did not - and was not intended to - 

lower the price of future purchases. RA I:264-265, 

301. 

Finally, the ABCC argues that CQDs are not 

permitted in Massachusetts because it has not 

promulgated a regulation to that effect. ABCC Br. 26. 

Of course, the Liquor Control Act does not prohibit 

all kinds of business practices unless expressly 

authorized by a statute or regulation. In any event, 

the Appeals Court's decision in Van Munching plainly 

disposes of the ABCC's argument. 41 Mass. App. Ct. at 

308-311. In Van Munching, a supplier challenged the 

ABCC's decision that its discount program that 

provided increasing rebates to wholesalers based on 

the number of cases sold in a single delivery to 

retailers was "`contrary to the law and intent of c. 

138 and 204 Code Mass. Regs. s. 6.00 (1990)." Id. at 

309. 

The Appeals. Court reversed the ABCC's decision, 

holding that "the Legislature eliminated the 
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limitations on quantity-based discounts" in 1970.z3

Id. at 311. Although the ABCC asserts that the 

decision is limited to quantity-based discounts 

provided by suppliers, as opposed to wholesalers, 

there is no sound reason for this distinction as the 

repealed provision referred to "licensees" generally. 

See St: 1946, c. 304.. 

V. THE ABCC'S INTERPRETATION OF 204 CMR 
~ 204(1) IS INCONSISTENT WITH THE SHERMAN 
ACT . 

Although the Superior Court declined to address 

this issue in the challenged decision, 24 the ABCC's 

interpretation of ~ 2.04(1) is also inconsistent with 

federal antitrust laws. The Sherman Act "rests on the 

premise that the unrestrained interaction of 

23 Prior to the 1970 repeal, G.L. c. 138, ~ 25A(a) 
prohibited all types of discounts. See St. 1946, c. 
304. 

24 The decision challenged here stated that "inasmuch 
as the Court has found that the Commission's 

construction and application of its regulation were 
impermissibly arbitrary and capricious, there is no 
need to engage in an analysis of whether such actions 
offend federal antitrust law." RA III: 125, n.15. 
Nevertheless, this argument is still properly before 
this Court because `p[a]n appellate court may affirm a 
correct result based on reasons that are different 
than those articulated by the judge below." Clair v. 
Clair, 464 Mass. 205, 214 (2013). Iri this case, the 
fudge below who heard the arguments in a preliminary 
stage identified federal antitrust law as a key factor 
in issuing his order staying the ABCC's sanctions. 
RA II: 274-287. 
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competitive forces will yield the best allocation of 

our economic resources, the lowest prices, the highest 

quality, and the greatest material progress the 

policy unequivocally laid down by the Act is 

competition." Northern Pac. Ry. Co. v. U.S., 356 U.S. 

1, 4 (1958) . 

Under the ABCC's interpretation of.~ 2.04(1), the 

resale price is defined based on the price listed by 

the wholesaler on the initial invoice. As a 

consequence, wholesalers have "vertical control" of 

retail prices by determining what cost is listed on 

the invoice. See 324 Liquor Corp. v. Duffy, 479 U.S. 

335, 342 (1987). This interpretation conflicts with 

the free competition principles of the Sherman Act 

because it enables a private party - here, the 

wholesalers - "to control the price at which another 

private party can sell a product." Serlin Wine & 

Spirit Merchants, Inc. v. Healy; 512 F. Supp. 936, 939 

(D. Conn. 1981). 

The Sherman Act will preempt state law where it 

fails either prong of the two-part test established by 

Parker v. Brown, 317 U.S. 341 (1943). See Canterbury, 

16 F. Supp. 2d 41, 45 (D. Mass. 1998). The first 

prong requires that "there is a clearly articulated 
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and affirmatively expressed state policy that the 

restraint at issue is intended to serve." Canterbury,

16 F. Supp. 2d at 45. Under the second prong, the 

established policy must be "actively supervised by the 

State itself." Id. Neither of these elements is 

satisfied in this case. 

First, the ABCC's construction o.f ~ 2.04(1) does 

not .represent a clearly articulated policy of the 

Commonwealth. Prior to this case, nothing in any 

statute, regulation, or agency decision clearly 

articulated a policy requiring retailers to price 

alcoholic beverage products solely based on the cost 

appearing on a single invoice provided upon delivery. 

Second, the Commonwealth does not supervise this 

policy. Under this scheme, pricing floors are set by 

wholesalers when they determine what costs to document 

on the initial invoice. Because the ABCC simply 

relies on the cost listed on the wholesaler's initial 

invoice as the minimum price, it does not "assure that 

the resulting prices are reasonable." Canterbury, 16 

F. Supp. 2d at 45. As a result, the Commonwealth is 

not able to prevent abuses by wholesalers. 

More fundamentally, the ABCC's interpretation of 

~ 2.04(1) seeks to undermine "one of the Sherman Act'.s 
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most basic 'objectives": to help consumers. See Barry 

Wright Corp. v. ITT, Grinnell.Corp., 724 F.2d 227, 231 

(1983). The ABCC's interpretation prevents retailers 

from passing on discounts to consumers unless the 

retailer meets an arbitrary paperwork requirement, 

over which it has no direct control. "The Sherman 

Act's very purpose is to help consumers, in part by 

bringing about low, nonpredatory prices." Monahan's 

Marine, Inc. v. Boston Whaler, Inc., 855 F.2d 525, 527 

(1st Cir. 1989). 

The more reasonable interpretation of 204 CMR ~ 

2.04(1) - that the actual net cost the retailer pays 

the wholesaler is the floor for purposes of consumer 

pricing - does not run afoul of the Sherman Act. 

Because there exists a reasonable interpretation of ~ 

2.04(1) that avoids implicating the Supremacy clause, 

this Court should uphold the Superior Court's decision 

rejecting the ABCC's interpretation. - .See Commonwealth 

v. McGhee, 472 Mass. 405, 413 (2015) ("Doubts as to a 

statute's constitutionality should be avoided if 

reasonable principles of interpretation permit doing_ 

so.")(citations omitted); Verocchi v. Commonwealth, 

394 Mass.. 633, 638 (1985) ("[W]e must construe a 

statute so as to avoid constitutional difficulties, if 
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reasonable principles. of interpretation permit 

it.").(citations omitted). 

VI. THE AMICUS BRIEF SUBMITTED ON BEHALF OF THE 
MASSACHUSETTS PACKAGE STORE ASSOCIATION DOES 
NOT PROVIDE A BASIS FOR REVERSAL. 

The Massachusetts Package Store Association 

(~~MassPack")'s amicus brief raises several arguments 

in support of the ABCC's interpretation that were not 

raised by the parties. As the Supreme Judicial Court 

has repeatedly recognized, ̀ " [a]n amicus may not argue 

issues not raised by the parties."' Commonwealth v. 

Dustin, 476 Mass. 1003, 1003 n.2 (-2016), quoting 

Robinson v. State Ballot Law Comm'n, 432 Mass. 145, 

147 n.4 (2000). Even if MassPack's members had filed 

the complaints triggering the investigation leading to 

these proceedings in their own names, they would not 

be proper parties. 

In any case, MassPack's arguments distort the 

facts in the record and the Superior Court's decision. 

The Superior Court's interpretation of ~ 2.04(1) does 

not mandate that "every retailer develop a system for 

tracking future credits," (see Amicus Br. 16), but 

merely requires CQDs to be documented on invoices to 

be considered part of the "invoiced cost." Nor does 

the court's interpretation of ~ 2.04(1) require that 
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wholesalers document invoices in a particular way. 

Similarly, MassPack proposes an absurd hypothetical 

that retailers would face ~~uncertainty" under Total 

Wine's interpretation if they sell qualifying products 

before actually qualifying for the CQD. That is not 

what Total Wine did here. The record establishes that 

Total Wine set retail prices after it has made the 

purchases necessary to earn the CQD. RA 1:154. 

Masspack's arguments are also based on an archaic 

way of doing business. Although Masspack argues in 

favor of an interpretation of ~ 2.04(1) based on an 

isolated transaction involving a singular invoice, the 

record evidences a more comprehensive transaction. As 

the record shows, the transaction began with email 

communications between the wholesaler and Total Wine, 

was documented with an invoice on delivery, was 

subject to further communications between Total Wine 

and the wholesaler regarding reaching the CQD 

threshold, and culminated in a final credit invoice. 

RA I::163-174. This is the modern way of doing 

business, a reality observed by the ABCC during the 
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hearing25 and recognized by Judge Gordon in his 

decision, but which Masspack conveniently ignores. 

RA I:241; RA III:118-119. 

CONCLUSION 

For the foregoing reasons, the judgment of the 

Superior Court should be affirmed. 

Respectfully submitted, 

MASSACHUSETTS FINE WINE & SPIRITS, LLC 

D/B/A TOTAL WINE & MORE, 

By its attorneys, 

/s/ Thomas R. Kiley 

Thomas R. Kiley (BBO No. 271460) 

Meredith G. Fierro (BBO No. 696295). 

Cosgrove Eisenberg & Kiley, P.C. 

One International Place, Suite' 1820 

Boston, MA, 02110 

(617)439-7775 

tkiley@ceklaw.net 
mfierro@ceklaw.net 

Date: October 4, 2018 

25 At the hearing, one of the Commissioners noted that 

"it may be that the statute and the regulation is 

somewhat out of date with today's practices, where, 

everything is sent electronically, within moments." 

RA I:241. 
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G.L. c. _4, ~ 6 

~:~. Mules for coams~rac~ion o~ s~~tutes 

Section 6. In construing statues the following rules shall be ob- Y 
served, unless their observance would involve a construction incon- 2 
sistent with the manifest intent of the law-making body or 3 
repugnant to the context of the same statute: 4 

First, The repeal of a statute shall not revive any previous statute, 5 
except in case of the repeal of a statute, after it has become law, by 6 
vote 4f the people upon its submission by referendum petition. 7 

Second, 7.'lae repeal of a statute shall not affect any punishment, 8 
penalty or forfeiture incurred before the repeal ta]ies effect, or any 9 
suit, prosecution or proceeding pending at the time of the repeal for 10 
an o€fence committed, or for the recovery of a penalty or forfeiture in- 11 
curred, under the statute repealed. - Y2 

Third; lords and phrases shall be construed according to the com- 13 
rnon and approved usage of the language; but technical words and. 14 
phrases and such others as may hate acquired a peculiar and-appro- 15 
priate meaning in law shall be construed and understood according 16 
to such meaning. 17 

Fourth, Words importing the s7na 3Iar number may extend and be 18 
applied to several persons or things, words importing the plural Y9 
number may include the singular, and wards of one gender may be 20 
construed to include the other gender and the neater. 21 

Fifth, Words purporting to give a joint authority to, or to direct any 22 
act by, three or more public officers or other persons shall be con- 23 
strued as giving such authority to, or directing such act by, a major- 24 
ity of such officers or persons. 25 

Sixth, Wherever any writing is required to be sworn to or acknowl- 26 
edged, such oath or acknowledgment shall be taken before a justice 27 
of the peace or notary public, or such oath may be dispensed with if 28 
the writing required to be sworn to contains or is verified by a writ- 29 
ten declaration under the provisions of section ane A of chapter two 30 
hundred and sixty-eight.. 31 

Seventh, Wherever action by more than a majority of a city council 32 
is required, action by the designated proportion of the members of 33 
each branch thereof, present anal voting thereon, in a city in wbieh 34 
the city council consists of two branches, or action by the designated 35 
proportion of the members thereof, present and voting thereon, in a 36 
city having a single legislative board, shall be a compliance with ̀  3fi 
such requirement. 3$ 
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G.L. C. 4, ~ 6 (continued) 

Eighth, Wherever publication is required in a newspaper published 39 
in a city or town, it shall be su~cient, when there is no newspaper 40 j 
published. therein, if ~ the publication is -made. in a newspaper with 41 j 
general circulation in such city or town. If a newspaper is not pub- 42 ~ 
fished in such city or town and there is no newspaper with general 43 ~ 
circulation in such city or town, it shall be sufficient if the publics:- 44 
tian is made in a newspaper published in the county where such city 45 j 
or town is situated. A newspaper which by its title page purports to 46 
be printed or published in such city, town or county, and which ha.s a 47 
circulation therein, shall be deemed to have been published therein. 48 

Ninth, Wherever a penalty or forfeiture is provided for a violation 49 
of Iaw, it shall be for each. such violation. - 50 

tenth, Words purporting to give three or more public officers or 51 
other persons authority to adopt, amend or repeal roles and regula- 52 
tions for the regulation, governmenE, management, control or admire- 53 ~ 
istratiori of the affairs of a public or other body, board, commiasior3 or 54 
agency shall not be construed as authoriz9ng the adoption of a rule or ~5 

regulation relative to a quorum which would conflict with the provi- 56 
sions of clause Fifth in the absence of express and specific mention ~7 
therein to tIzat effect. ~8 

eleventh, The provisions of any statute shall be deemed severable, 59 
and if and* part of any .statute shall be adjudged unconstitutional or 60 
invalid, such judgment shall not affect other valid parts thereof. 61 
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G.L. c. 30A, § 14 

30A:I~ STATE ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURE [Chap. 30A] 

3~14:fl4. pTs~~ciai reeie~ 

Section 14. Except so far as any provision of law expressly pre- 1 
dudes judicial review, any person or appointing authority aggrieved 2 
by a find decision of any agency in an adjudicatory proceeding, 3 
whether such decision is aflYrmative or negative in form, shall be en- 4 
titled to a judicial review thereof, as follows: 5 

Where a statutory form of judicial review or appeal is provided 6 
such statutory form shall govern. in all respects, except as to star- 7 
dards for review. The standards for review shall be those set forth. $i 
in paragraph (7) of this section, except so far as statutes provide for 9' 
xeview by trial de novo. Insofar as the statutory form of judicial re- ZO 
view or appeal is silent as to procedures provided in this section, the Il 
provisions of this section shall govern such procedures. 12 

Where no statutory farm of judicial review or appeal is provided, Y3 
judicial review shall be obtained by means of a civil action, as fol- 14 
lows: 15 

(Z) Proceedings for judicial review of an agency decision shall be' 16 
instituted in the superior court for the county (a) where the plaintiffs 17 
or any of them reside or have their principal place of business within 1$ 
the- commonwealth, or (b) where the agency has its principal of&ce, 19 
or (c) of Suffolk. The court may grant a change of venue upon good 20 
cause shown. The action shall, except as otherwise provided by Iaw, 2I 
be commenced in the court within tliir~y days after receipt of notice 22 
of the final decision of the agency or if a petition for rehearing has 23 
been timely filed with the agency, within thirty days after receipt of 24 
notice of agency denial of such petition for rehearing. Upon applica- 25 
tion made within. the thirty-day period or any extension thereof, t3~e 26 
court may for good cause abown extend the time. 27 

(2) Service shall be made upon the agency and each party to the 28 
agency proceeding in accordance with the Massachusetts Rules of 29 
Civil Procedure governing service of process. For the purpose of 30 
such service the agency upon request s}aalI certify to the plaintiff' the 31 
names and addresses of all such parties as disclosed by its records, 32 
and service upon parties so certified shall be sufficient. All parties 33 
to the proceeding before the agency shall, have the right to intervene 34 
in the proceading for review The court may in its discretion permit 35 
other interested persons to intervene. 36 

(3) The commencement of an action shall not operate as a stay of 37 
enforcement of the agency decision, but the agency may stay enforce- 38 
meat, and the reviewing court may order a stay upon such terms as 39 
it considers proper. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the sew of- 4Q 
fender registry board issues a stay of a final classification in a sex of- 41 
fender registry board proceeding, then such stay shall be for not 42 
more than 60 days but if a court issues a stay of a final classification 43 

in a court appeal held pursuant to section 178N! of chapter 6, then 44 
such hearing shall be expedited sad such stag shall be for not mare 45 
than 60 days, wit~iout written findings and good cause shown. 46 
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G.L. c. 30A, ~ 14 (continued} 

(4) The agency shall, by way of suswer, file in the court the origi- 47 
nal or a certified copy of the record of the proceeding under review 48 
Tie record shall consist of (a) .the entire proceedings, or (b) such por- 49 
bons thereof as the agency and the parties may stipulate, or {c) a 50 
statement of the case agreed to by the agency and the parties. The 51 
expense of preparing the record may be assessed as part of the costs 52 
in the case, and the court may, regardless of the outcome of the case, 53 
assess any one unreasonably refusing. to stipulate to limit the record, 54 
for the additional expenses of preparation caused by such refusal. 55 
7'he court may require ox permit subsequent corrections or additions 56 
to the record when deemed desirable. ~ 57 

(5) The review shall be conducted by the court without a jury and 58 
shall be confined to the record, except that in cases of alleged irregu- 59 
larities in procedure before the agency, not shown in the record, .testi- 6D 
moray thereon may be taken in the court. 61 

(6) If application is made to the court for leave to present addi- 62 
tional evidence, and it is shown to the satisfaction of the court that 63 
the additional evidence is material to the issues in the case, and that 64 
there was good reason for failure to present it in the proceeding be- 65 
fore the agency, the court may order that the additional evidence be 66 
taken before the agency upon such conditions as the court deems 67 
proper. Z`he agency may modify its findings and decision by reason 68 
of such additional evidence and shall file with the reviewing court, to 69 
become part of the record, the additional evidence, together with any 70 
modified or new findings or decision. 7I 

(7) The court may af&rm the decision of the agency, or rema.~d the 72 
matter for further proceedings before the agency; or the court may 73 
set aside or modify the decision, or compel any action unlawfully 74 
withheld or unreasonably delayed, if it determines that the substan- 75 
tzal rights of any party may have been prejudiced because the agency 76 
decision is— 77 

j (a) In violation of constitutional provisions; or 78 

(b) In excess of the statutory authority or jurisdiction of the 79 
agency; or ~ 80 

{c) Based upon an error of law; or 81 

(d) Made upon .unlawful procedure; or 82 

(e) Unsupported bq substantial evidence; or 83 

(f~ Unwarranted by facts. found by the court on the record as sub- 84 ~ 
miffed or as amplified under paragraph (6) of this section, in those S5 

instances where the court is constitutionally required to make rode- 86 
pendent findings of fact; or 87 

. ~~ 



G.L. c. 30A, § 14 (continued) 

(g) Arbitrary or capricious, an abuse of discretion, or otherwise not $8 
in accordance with law. $g 

The court shall make the foregoing determinations upon consider- 90 
anon of the entire record, or such portions of. the. record as may be 9I 
cited by the parties. The court shall give due weight to the experi- 92 
ence, technical competence, and specialized l~owledge of the agency, ~'~ 
as well as to the discretionary authority conferred upon it. ~4 

If the court finds that the action of the appointing authority in dis- 95 
charging, removing, suspending, lading off, lowering in rank or com- 96 
pensation or abolishing his position, or the action of the cflmrnissian 97 
confirming the action taken by the appointing authority, was not jus- 98 
tified, the employee shall be reinstated in his office or position with- 99 
out. loss of compensation and the court shall assess reasonable costs 100 
against the employer. 1pl 
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G.L. c. 138, § 12 

13~:1~. Licea~e~ ~utiaorszing sml~ of bever~g'~s ~o be on ~rena-
a~s; veterans' org izsti~ns, coapor~~ioias, etc>; su.sp~n~ion car r~~oea-
ta.~mm; ]a~iars o~ ~~le; Iaqueurs a.~a~ corclaals; li~~oa~ ~e~'a1 ~~bi~i~y 
aa~urance requiremmnent 

Section Z2. A common victualler duly licensed under chapter one 1 
hundred and forty to conduct a restaurant, an innholder duly li- 2 
ceased -under said chapter to conduct a hotel, a'pub 'brewer, aeon- 3 
tin"~ care retirement community and a keeper of a tavern as 4 
defined by this chapter, in any city. or town .wherein the granting of 5 
licenses under taus section to sell all. alcoholic beverages or onlp 6 
wines and malt beverages, as tihe case may be, is authorized. by this 7 
chapter, subject however, in the case _ of a tavern, to the provisions of 8 
section eleven A, may be licensed by the local licensing authorities, 9 
subject to the prior approval of the commission,. to sell to travelers, 10 
strangers and other patrons and customers not under twenty-one Yl 
years of age, such beverages to be served and drunk, in. case of a ho- 12 
tel or restaurant or continuing care retirement. community licensee, 13 
only in the dining room or dining rooms and in such other public 14 
rooms or areas of a hotel as the local licensing authorities may deem 15 
reasonable and proper, and approve in writing; and provided fiu-ther, 16 
that the limitations relative to service and consumption in a restau- 17 
rant ar hotel or continuing care retirement connmunity only in the 18 
dining rooms and such other public rooms or areas deemed reason- 19 
able and proper by the Local licensing authority shall not be deemed 20 
to preclude the restaurant or hotel from allowing a patron to retain 21 
and take off the premises only so much as may remain of a bottled 22 
wine purchased by the patron in cflnjunction with a meal and not to- 23 
tally consumed by the patron during meal; provided further, 24 ,such 
that the linnitations relative to service and consumption in a tavern, 25 
club or war veterans' organization licensed pursuant to this section 26 
shall not be deemed to preclude the tavern, club or war veterans' or- 27 
ganization from allowing a patron., member or guest, as the cast may 2$ 
be, to retain and~take off the premises only so much as may remain 29 ',
of a bottled wine purchased by the patron, member or guest in con- 30 
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G.L. c. 138, ~ 12 {continued) 

junction,witb a -meal and not totally consumed-by the patron, mem- 31 
ber or guest during such meal; provided further, that all such wine 32 
bottles shall. be. resealed in accordance with regulations promulgated 33 
by the commission and transported in a mannei authorized in sec- 34 
Lion 24F of chapter 90 when carried in a motor vehicle, as defined in 35 
section 1 of said chapter 90; provided, that no tavern license shad he 36 
granted to the holder of a hotel license hereunder. Such sales may 37 
also be made, by an innholder licensed hereunder, to registered 38 
guests. occupying private rooms in' his hotel, and im the dining room 39 
or dining rooms and in such other public rooms or areas of buildings 40 
on the same premises as the hotel and operated as appurtenant and 41 
contiguous to and in conjunction with such hotel, and to registered 42 
guests occupying private rooms in such buildings and. in the case of 43 
condominium accommodations that are located apgurtenant and con- 44 
tiguoUs to_ and also upon the same premises as a hotel, sales may be 45 
oracle by the hotel licensee as the local licensing authorities may 46 
deem reasonable and proper, and approve in writing. Sueh sales 47 
may also be made by a continuing care retirement community li- 48 
tensed hereunder, to residents or guests of residents in rooms in a 49 
continuing care retirement community, and in the dining rooms and 50 
in such other public rooms or .areas of buildings on the same preen- 51 
ices as the continuing care retirement community and operated as 52 
appurtenant and contiguous to and in conjunction with such continu- 53 
ing care retirement community, and to guests of residents in such 54 
buildings; provided, however, that such sales may be made by the 55 
continuing care retirement community licensee as the local licensing 56 
authorities may deem reasonable and proper and apgrovs in writ- 57 
ing. Such sales may be made by a restaurant licensee at such 58 
stands or locations in a sports arena, stadium., ball park, race track, 59 
auditorium or in any one building at an airport as the local licensing 60 
authority may deem reasonable and proper, and approve in writing. . 61 
A local licensing authority may grant a license for the sale of all alto- 62 
haIic beverages or a license for the sale of wines and malt beverages 63 
at any location on the grounds of a golf course as it deems reasonable 64 
and proper. Upon an application for a restaurant license, the local 65 
licensing authorities may in their discretion grant such a license au- 66 1. 
t}iorizing the sale of alcoholic beverages on all days of the week or 67 '. 
one authorizing such sale on secular clays only, and the decision of 68 
such authorities as to which of the two types may be granted upon 69 
any particular application shall be final. During such time as the 70 
sale of such alcoholic beverages is authorized in any city or town tzn- 71 
der this chapter, the authority to grant innholders' and common vict- 72 
callers' licenses therein under chapter one hundred anal forty shall 73 
be vested in the 2oca1 licensing authorities; provided, that if a person 74 
applies for the renewal of both a common victualler's license or an 75 
innholder's license under said chapter one hundred anti forty and a 76 
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G_L. c. 138, ~ 12 (continued) 

hotel or' a restaurant license, as the case may be, under this section 77 
and the local licensing authorities refuse to grant said common vict- 78 
ualler's ar innholder's license or fail to act on the applications there- 79 
for within a period of thirty days, such applicant may appeal 80 
therefrom to the commission in the same manner as provided in sec- 81 
tion sixty-seven and all ~'he provisions of said section relative to li- 82 
censes authorized to be issued by local licensing authorities under 83 
this chapter shall apply in tiie case- of such common -vietualler's li- 84 
tense or innholder's license. •~ 85 

If a license granted unifier this section to a person holding a license ` 86 
as an~ innholder or common victualler is suspended or revoked for 87 
anq paxtieular cause, no action shall be taken on account- thereof by 88 
such auEhorities with respect to snch innholder's or common victual- 89 
ler's license prior to the expiration of the period provided for an ap- 90 
peal antler section sigiy-seven in case no such appeal is taken, or 9I 
prior to the disposition of, any such appeal so taken, nor thereafter, 32 
egeegt for further cause, in case such disposition is in favor of the ap- 93 
pellant. Any club in any city or_ town wherein the granting of li- 84 
tenses to sell alcoholic beverages, or only wines and malt beverages, 95 
as the case may be, is authorized under this chapter may be licensed 96 
by the local licensing authorities, subject to t3ie approval of the eom- 97 
mission, to sell such beverages to its members only, and also, subject 98 
to regulations made by the .local licensing authorities, to guests in- 99 
troduced by members, and to no others. A member of a club licensed 1Q0 
under this section may bring wine to be consumed on the premises 101 ? 
with a meal purchased at the club, unless the club objects, vvbich it 102 
may do at its sole discretion. At a]1 times the club shall control the 103 
handling, serving and dispensing of wane in accardanee .with this 104 1
chapter and may refuse to pour wine for any patron for any reason 105 f 
or for no reason, regartlless of whether bottles are opened or un- 106 
opened. Unopened bottles shall be returned to the patron who shall 107 = 
remove such bottles from the premises at the conclusion of the event, 108 
and open bottles shall be returned and resealed in accordance with 109 
regulations promulgated by the commission and transported. in a 110 
manlier. authorised by section 24I of chapter 90 when carried in a 111 
motor vehicle, as defined in section 1 of said chapter 90. The club 

3i 
112 

shall set and charge a reasonable corkage fee, which shall be added 113 
to the member's meal expense. Such fee shall be set at not less than 114 
$30 and shall be applied to each bottle of wine that is .opened. 115 ~ 

The local licensing authorities of any city or town wherein the ll6 
granting of licenses under this section to sell all alcoholic beverages 117 
or only wines and malt beverages, as the case may be, is authorized 118 
by this chapter, may, subject to the approval of the commission and 119 
i~ respective of any limitation of number of licenses contained in sec- 120 
Lion seventeen, issue a license to any corporation the 'members of 121 
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G.L. c. 138, § 12 (continued] 

which are war veterans and which awns, hires or leases in such city 122 
or town a building, or space in .a building, for the use and accommo- . 123 
elation of a post of any war veterans' organization incorporated by 124 
the Congress o~ the United States, to sell such beverages ~o the 125 
members of such post only, and also, subject to regulations made by 126 
the local licensing authorities, to guests introduced by such members I27 
and to no=others. 128 

The local licensing authorities may determuae in the first instance, 129 
when o~~ Wally issuing and upon each annual renewal of licenses 130 , 
under this section, the amount of the license fee, for a tavern license 131 
or for any other license under this section for the sale of all alcoholic 132 
beverages, or for any other license under this section for the sale of 133 { 
wines and malt beverages, and provided that nothing herein shall 134 
prevent such authorities from establishing license fees differing in - 135 
amounts within the limitations aforesaid for restaurant licenses au- 136 ~ 
thorizing such sale on secular days only. If different license fees are 137 
so establisheii the fee for licenses authorizing. the sale of alcoholic 138 
beverages on all days of the week shall not be more~than twenty-five 139 
per cent higher than the fee for licensing such sale on secular days 140 ' 
only. Before issuing a license to any applicant herefor under this 141 
section, or before a renewal of such license, the local licensing au- 142 
thorny shall cause an examination to be made of the premises :of the 143 
applicant to determine that such premises comply in all respects 144 ' 
with the agpropriate defiiaition of section one and that the applicant .145 
is not less than twenty-ana years of age and a person of good chase- 146 
ter in the city or town in which he seeks a license hereunder. No li- 147 j 
tense shaIl be issued to any applicant who has been convicted of a i48 
violation of a federal or state narcotic drags .law. ~ 149 

The local licensing authorities may accept the surrender of a Ii- 150 
tense issued under this section and map issue in place thereof to tie 151 
same licensee a~iy -other form of license authorized under this sec- 152 
Lion, anal may allow as a credit on the fee for the new license the li- 153 
tense fee paid for the license surrendered but no refund shall be 154 

i 

authorized. Different licenses issued as aforesaid for any portion of 155 I 
the same license year to the same licensee shall count as one license 156 ~ 
for the purposes of section seventeen. 157 

The hours during which sales of such: alcoholic beverages may be 158 
made by any licensee. as aforesaid shall be fixed by the local licensing 159 j 
authorities either generally or specially for each licensee; provided, 160 
however, that.no such sale shall be made on any secular day between 161 
the hours of two and eight o'clock antemeridian and that, except as 162 j . 
provided in section thirty-three, no such licensee shall be barred 163 
from ma~ng such sales on any such day after eleven o'clock I64 
antemeridian and before eleven o'clock postmeridian, and no tavern 165 
shall be kept open on any such day between one o'clock antemeridian If6 
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and eight o'clock antemeridian; provided, further, that any such li- 167 
censee or his manager shall not be prohibited from being on the li~ 168 
ceased premises at any time; provided, further, that the employees, 169 
contractors or subcontractors shall not be prohibited from being -upon 170 
such premises at any time for the purpose of cleaning, mal~ng repo- 171 
vations, ma~ng emergency repairs to or providing security for, such 172 
premises or preparing food for the day's business or opening or clos- 173 
ing the business in an orderly manner. The licensing authority shall- 174 
not decrease the hours during which sales of such alcohol beverages '"'175 
may be made by a licensee until after a public hearing concerning ~ 176 
tine public need far such decrease; provided, however, that a licensee ` 177 
a#~'ected by any such change shall be given ~ weeks notice of the pub- 178 
lic hearing. 179 

No license issued under this section shall be subject to'any condi- 180 
t~ion or requirement varying the occupancy of the licensed premises 181 
as certified by any person or. state or local agency charged with the 182 
administration or enforcement of the state building code or any of its 183 
rules or regulations. 184 

No person, firm; corporation, association or other combination of 185 
persons, directly or indirectly, or through any agent, employee, stock- I86 
holder, officer or other person, or any subsidiary whatsoever, licensed 187 
under the provisions of sections eighteen ar nineteen shall be 188 
granted a license under this section. I83 

In cities and towns which vote to authorize under section eleven 190 
the granting of licenses for the sale of all alcoholic beverages, specific 191 
licenses may nevertheless be granted under this section for the sale 192 
of wines or malt beverages only, or both. The licensing authorities 193 
may refuse to grant licenses under 'this section in certain geographi- 194 
cal areas of their respective cities or towns, where the character of 195 
the neigh~iorhood may warrant such refusal. 196 

All malt beverages sold by a licensee under this section contai~g I37 
not' more than three 'and two tenths per cent of alcohol by weight 198 
shall be expressly sold as such. 199 

Na malt beverage shall be sold on draught from a tap, faucet or 200 
other draughting device, unless there shall plainly appear on or at- 201 
tacked to such device, in legible letters, the brand or trade name of 202 
the malt beverage so sold therefrom. - 203 

In any ci~Ey or town wherein the granting of licenses under this sec-
tion to sell alcoholic beverages or wanes and malt beverages is autho-
rized, aperson .may be granted a general on-premise license by the 
local licensing authorities, subject to the prior approval of the com-
missaon, authorizing hvn to sell alcoholic beverages without food to 
patrons and customers subject to all other relevant provisions of this 
chapter, provided that such beverages shall be sold and drunk in 
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such rooms as the licensing authorities may approve in writing_ The 211 
annual license fee for such genexal. on-premiselicense shall be deter- 212 
mined by the local licensing.autharity. For the purposes of section 213 
eleven an affirmative vote on subdivision A or B shall be considered 214 
an authorization.for the granting. of. general an-premise licenses in a 215 
city or town. - 216 

~i common victualler who holds s 3icense pursuant to this section . 217 
may provide. on premises sample wine or malt beverage fasting; pro- 218 
vided however, that such licensee shall not solicit orders for wine ox 219 
malt for off premises consumption; and provided .further, that any 220 
such wine tasting shall be limited to one ounce per serving and anp 221 
such malt beverage tasting shall be limited to two ounces per serving 222 
and food shall be served in. conjunction with any such wine or malt 223 
beverage tasting. 224 

In any city or town which votes to accept the provisions of this 225 
paragraph, a common victualler, who holds a license under this sec- 226 
tion to sell wines and malt beverages may, upon written approval, 227 
also sell liqueurs and cordials pursuant to said license, subject, how- 228 
ever, to all other licensing provisions of this chapter. 229 

A common victualler who holds a license for the sale of all alcoholic 230 
beverages or holds a license for the sale of wines. and malt beverages 231 
and wha also holds pursuant to this section written approval to sell 232 
liqueurs and cordials pursuant to his license may provide on- 233 
premises .sample liqueurs and corttials tasting; provided however, 234 
that a licensee shall not solicit orders for liqueurs and cordials for 235 
off-premises consumption; and provided, further, that any such li- 236 
queers and cordials tasting shall be limited to 'l~ of an ounce per 237 
serving and food shall be served in conjunction with any liqueurs 238 
and cordials tastipg. 239 

A common victualler who holds a license fox the sale of all alcoholic 240 
beverages may provide on premises sample alcoholic beverages test- 241 
ing; provided, however, that a licensee shall not solicit orders for aI- 242 
coholic beverages for off—premises consumption; and provided 243 
further, that any tasting of alcoholic beverages, other than wines and 244 
malt beverages, shall be limited to 1/4 of an ounce per serving and 245 
food shall be served in conjunction with any alcoholic beverages test- 246 
ing, 247 

No license shall be issued or renewed under this section until the 248 
applicant or licensee provides proof of coverage under a liquor legal 249 
liability insurance policy for bodily injury or death for a minim17.Il1 25Q 
amount of $250,000 on account of injury to or death of 1 person, and 251 
$500,OU0 on account of any 1 accident resulting in injury to or .death 252 
of more than , l person. Proof ̀ of the insurance coverage required by -.253 
this section shall be made by filing a certificate of insurance in a 254 __._ . 
form acceptable to the local licensing authority. The insurance shall . 255 
be subject to sections 5 and 6 of chapter 17vA of the General Laws. 256 
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~~~s~~. IBroffi~~~ti~~n ~f r~g~~la~mais by c~ is~vya; approval 

Section 24. The commission shall, in accordance with. chapter 1 
thirty A and with the approval of the treasurer, make regulations not' 2 
inconsistent with the provisions of this chapter for cIarifping, carry- 3 
ing out, enforcing and preventing violation of, all and any of its pra- 4 
visions for inspection of the premises aid method of cairyuig on the 5 
business of any licensee, for insuring the purity, and penalizing the 6 
adulteration, or in any way changing the quality or content, of any 7 
alcoholic beverage, for the proper and orderly conduct of the licensed 8 
business, for establishing maximum prices chargeable by licensees 9 
under this chapter, and regulating all advertising of alcoholic Bever- 10 
ages, except such advertising as appears in publications which are 11 
circulated to the liquor trade and not to the general public, or such 12 
advertising wherein licensees jointly or cooperatively advertise prod- Y3 
uct prices; provided, however, that the number of licensees partici- 14 
pating in any such ad~ertiseinent shall not exceed seven, and shall, l~ 
with like approval, make regulations governing the labelling of pack- 16 
ages of alcoholic beverages as to their ingredients and the respective I7 
quanti~Eies thereof. ~.$ 
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~.3~s25~. ~1isc~egn;~a~~;imn iu prices a~na~ a~isc~ is gro~.i[k~it~ 

Section 25A. No licensee authorized under this chapter to sell al- 1 
coholic beverages to wholesalers or retailers shall--- 2 

(a) Discr~mTnate, directly or indirectly, in price, in discounts for 3 
time of payment or in discounts on quantitq of merchandise sold, be- 4 
tween one wholesaler and another wholesaler, or between. one re- 5 
tailer and another retailer purchasing alcoholic beverages bearing 6 
the same brand or trade name and of like age and quality; 7_ 

[There is no clause (b).] 

All price lists or price quotations made to a licensee by a whole- S 
safer shall remain in effect for at least thu~y days after the estab- 9 
lishment of such price List or quotation. .Any sale by a wholesaler of 10 
any alcoholic beverages at prices lower than the price reflected in 11 
such price List or quotation within. such thirty day period shall can- 12 
stitute price discrimination under this section. 13 
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13~:2~. ~Iixag ~f sclaecllales; ~sgseetamn 

Section 2v~B. (a) No brand of alcoholic beverages shall be sold 1 
within the commonwealth to a wholesaler unless schedules, as pro- 2 
vided by this section, are filed with the commission and are then in 3 

effect. 4

(b) Each of the schedules hereinafter referred to shall be in writ- 5 

ing, duly verified, and filed in the number of copies and forlxi as re- 6 

quired by the commission, and shall contain, with respect to each 7 

item, the exact brand or trade name, capacity of package, nature of 8 

contents, age and proof where stated on the label, the bottle and case 9 

price to wholesalers, which prices shall be individual for each item 10 

and not in "combination" with any other item, and the n~ber of 11 ~ 

bottles contained in each case. I2 ~ 

(c) The schedule eon~aining the bottle and case price to wholesal- 13 1 

ers shall be filed by (1) tfie -owner of such brand, or (2') a wholesaler 14 ~ 

selling such brand and mho zs designated as agent for the purpose of 15 

filing such schedule if the owner of the brand is not licensed by the 16 

cgmmission, or (3) with the approval of the commission., by a whole- 17 

Baler, in the event that the awner of the brand is unable to file a 18 

schedule or designate an agent for such purpose. 19 

(d) Each such schedule shall be fled on or before the tenth day of 20 

the month on a date to be fixed by the commission, and the prices 21 

and discounts therein set forth shall become effective on the first day 22 

of the calendar month foIlowing the filing thereof and shall be in ef- 23 

fect for such calendar month and from month to month thereafter 24 

until such time as a new or amended schedule is filed and becomes 
-- ---. _ . 

25 
j ..__ 

effective hereunder. No brand of atcaholic beverages shall be sold to 26 # 
any wholesaler except at the price then in effect unless written-per- 27 
mission of the commission is granted for good cause shown and for 28 
reasons not inconsistent with the purpose of this chapter. 29 

All schedules filed pursuant ~o this section shall be subject to dub- 30 
lic inspection and shall not be considered confidential. 31 
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13~:2~Ce I~`ifliisg mf ~claedule of a aaaffi cos~s~a~er ~aB°ices; ~erific~-
tFon; wing ~a~ ~ff~c~~v~ date; inspection; Tes antl a~gaala~mras 

Section 25C. (a) Na brand of alcoholic beverages shall be sold `1 
within +he commonwealth to a Rrholesaler ar retailer, and no menu- 2 
facturer, winegrower, farmer-brewer or wholesaler shall sell, offer for 3 
sale, solicit any order for, or advertise, any alcoholic beverage, the 4 
container of which bears a label stating the brand or the name of the - 5 
owner or producer, unless a schedule of m;,,imum consumer prices 6 
for each such brand of alcoholic beverages shall first have been filed 7 
with the commission and is then in effect. g 

(b) Each of the schedules hereinafter referred to shall be in writ- 9 
ing, duly verified, and filed in. the number of copies and form as re- 10 
quired by the commission, and shall contain., with respect to each 11 
item, the exact brand or trade name, capacity of package, nature of 12 
contents, age and proof where stated on the Zabel, the percentage 13 
and type of spirits where stated on the label, the minimum consumer 14 
resale price of a bottle and of a case, but not a multiple of a bottle 1~ 
price or a case price or a fraction of a case price, which prices shall 16 
~e uniform throughout the commonwealth. 17 

(c) Such schedule may be fled by (1) the manufacturer, wine- 18 
grower, farmer-brewer, importer or wholesaler who owns such brand 19 
if licensed by fhe commission, or (2) any wholesaler, importer or 20 
manufacturer licensed by the commission, with the approval of the 21 
commission, 2~ 

(d) The first schedule shall be filed on ar before a date to be fixed 23 
by the commission, and the prices therein shall become effective on a 24 
date to be firmed by'the commission and shall remain in effect fora 25 
period, not exceeding four months, to be fixed by the commission. 26 
Subsequent schedules shall be fled at the times and for the periods 27 
hereinafter set forth and shall be effective during the periods herein- 28 
after set forth: 29 

FILING DATES. EFFECTNE DATES. 30 
July 1-10 September 1-0ctober 3I 31 
September 1-10 Navem~ier 1—17~ecember 31 32 
November 1-10 January 1—February 28 33 
January 1-10 March 1—Agril 30 34 
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1Vlarch 1-10 May 1—June 30 35 
May 1—IO Ju1y 1—August 31 36 

provided, however, that nothing contained herein shall require any 37 
manufac%urer, winegrower, farmer-brewer or wholesaler to file a 38 
schedule of minimum consumer resale prices for any brand Df alco- 39 
holic beverages offered for sale nr sold (1) to a retailer under a brand 40 
which is owned exclusively by such retailer and sold within the com- 41 
monwealth exclusively by such retailer; (2} to a church, synagogue 42 
or religious organization under a brand which is owned. exclusively 43 
by such manufacturer, farmer-brewer, winegrower, or wholesaler, if 44 
authorized to sell wine or malt beverages to such persons and such 45 
wine or malt beverages are sold exclusively to such persons; (3} to 46. 
on-premises retailers under a brand which is awned exclusively by 47 
such manufacturer, winegrower, farmer-brewer or wholesaler and is 48 
sold by such manufacturer, winegrower, farmer-brewer or wholesaler 49 
exclusively to such retailers for consumption on the premises. 54 

No such filing, however, shall take effect unless within thirty days 51 
thereafter the commission shall approve such prices as not being eg- ~2 
cessive, inadequate, or unfairly discriminatory; provided, however, 53 
that such approval shall not be deemed a rule or regulation within v4 
the meaning of section twenty-four or section seventy-one, nor shaIl 55 
such approval be subject to the provisions of chapter thirty A. 56 

(e) Within ten days after the filing of each such schedule the com-
mission shall make it or a composite thereof available for inspection 
by licensees. All such schedules so filed shall be subject to public in-
spection from the time that they are required to be made available 
far inspection by licensees. Each manufacturer, winegrower, farmer-
brewer and .wholesaler shall retain in his licensed premises a copy of 
his filed schedules, and shall, as soon as practicable after the tenth 
day of the month in which such schedules are filed, compile, publish 
and mail to each retailer authorized to~ sell alcoholic beverages for 
off-premises consumption, a Iist, to .be designated "m~n~~UITl con-
sumer resale price list". Such list, as then in effect, shall be con-
spicuously displayed within the interior of the .licensed premises 
where sales are made and where they can be readily inspected by 
consumers. 

(fj No licensee authorized to sell' alcoholic beverages at retail for 
off-.premises consumption shall sell, offer to sell, solicit an order for, 
or advertise, any alcoholic beverages at a price less than the mini-
mum consumer resale price then in. effect, unless written permission 
of the commission is granted for good cause shown and for reasons 
not inconsistent with the purposes of this section and under such 
terms and conditions as the commission deems necessary. 

57 
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(g) 'i'he commission is hereby authorised to make rules which are 78 
necessary (1} to prevent circumvention of the provisions of this sec- 79 
tion by the offering or giving of any rebate, allowance, free goods, 80 
discount or any other thing or service of value; (2) to permit the S1 
withdrawal of, an addition to, a deletion from, or an amendment of 82 
any schedule containing the ~~n~mum consumer Tetail price or a 83 
modification of prices therein, when not inconsistent with the pur- 84 
poses of this section, whenever necessary to avoid practical difficul- 85 
ties or unnecessary hardships to any licensee affected by this section 86 
or because of acts or circumstances beyond -the control ~f such li- $7:~> 
censee, and under such terms and conditions as are necessary to 8$ 
carry out the purposes of this section; (3) to permit the sale at a 8~ 
price less than the minims consumer resale price of alcoholic bev- 90 
erages which are damaged or deteriorated in quality, or the closeout 91 
of a brand for the purpose o~ discontinuing its sale, under such terms 92 
and conditions as are necessary to cariy out 'the purposes of this seo- 93 
tian; (4) to permit the sale by a retailer of a brand of alcoholic Bever- 94 
ages for which a schedule of ~~nimum consumer resale prices has 95 
not been and cannot be filed, whenever necessary to avoid practical 96 
difficulties or unnecessary hardships to any licensee affected by this 97 
section or because of acts or circumstances beyond tha control of such 98 
licensee, and under Bach terms and conditions as are necessazy to 9S 
carry out the purposes of this section. I00 

All schedules filed pursuant to this section shall be subject to pub- 101 
lic inspection from the tune that they are required to be made avail- 102 
able for inspection by licensees, and shall not be considered 103 
confidential. Far the violation of any provision of tb.is section or any 104 
.rule or regulation duly promulgated under this section, the commis- I0~ 
sion may suspend a license as follows: for a first offence, not eg- 106 
ceeding sir days suspension of license; for a second offence, not 107 
exceeding fifteen days suspension of license; and for each subse- 108 
quent offence, thirty days suspension of license. Each manufacturer, I09 
winegrower, farmer-brewer and wholesaler shall retain in his li- 110 
ceased premises for inspection by licensees a copy of his filed sched- 111 
ales as then in ef~'ect. The commission may make such rules and ZI2 
regulations as sha31 be appropriate to carry out the purposes of this I13 
section. 114 
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i~$:~ ate, brace eiis~-a~uin$tion 

Section 25D. (a) There shall be filed with, and when filed shall 1 
be deemed part of, the schedule filed for a brand of alcoholic bever- 2 
ages pursuant to section twenty-five B an affirmation duly verified 3 
by the owner - of such brand of alcoholic beverage, or by the whole- 4 
safer designated as agent for .the purpose of filing such schedule if ~ 
the owner of the brand of alcoholic beverage is not licensed by the 6 

eonimission, that the bottle and case price of alcoholic beverages to 7 
wholesalers set forth in such schedule is not higher than the lowest 8 
price at which such item of alcoholic beverage will be sold by such 9 
brandowner or such wholesaler designated as agent, or any related 10 
person, to any wholesaler anywhere in any other state of the United 1Y 
States ox in the District of Columbia, or to any state or state agency 12 = 
which owns and operates retail alcoholic beverage stores at any time 13 
during the calendar montk~ for which such schedule shall be in effect, 14 i 
anal if alike affirmation has been filed at least once but was not filed 15 
duruig the calendar month imniediataly preceding the month in 16 
which such schedule is filed, then also at any time during the Galen- I7 
dar months not exceeding six months immediately preceding the I8 
month in which such schedule shall be in effect and succeeding the 19 ' 
last calendar month during which a like affirmation was in effect. 20 
As used in this paragraph, the term "related person" shall anean any 21 f 
person (1) in the business of which such brand owner or wholesaler 22 ~~ 
designated as agent has an interest, direct or indirect, by stock or 23 
other secLu~itq ownership, as lender or lienor, or by interlocking direc- 24 
tors or officers, or (2) the exclusive, principal or substantial business 25 
of which is the sale of a brand or brands of alcoholic beverages pur- 26 j 
chased from such brand owner or wholesaler designated as agent, or 27 j 
(3) which has an exclusive franchise or contract to sell such brand or 28 
brands. 29 i 

(b) There shall be filed with, and when filed shall be deemed part 30 
of, any other schedule filed for a brand of alcoholic beverage pursu- 31 
ant to section twenty-five B .an affirmation duly verified by the per- 32 
son filing such schedule that the bottle and case price of alcoholic 33 
beverages to wholesalers set forth 9n such schedule is no higher than 34 
the lowest price at which such item of alcoholic beverage will be sold 35 
by such person to any wholesaler anywhere in any other state of the 36 
United States or in the District of Columbia, or to any state or state 37 
agency which owns and operates retail alcoholic beverage stores at 38 i 
any time during the calendar month for which such schedule shall be 39 
in effect, and if a like afGirmation has beea filed at least once but was 40 
not filed during the calendar month immediately preceding the 41 
month in which such schedule zs filed, then also at any time during 42 1
the calendar months not exceeding sip .months ~nmediately preced- 43 
ing the month in which such schedule shall be in effect and succeed- 44 
ing the Iast calendar month during which a Iike affirmation was in 45 
effect. 46 
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(c) In the event an affirmation with respect to any item of alcoholic 47 
beverage is not filed within the time provided, by. section twenty-five 48 
B, any schedule for which such affirmation is . required shalt be 49 
deemed invalid with respect to-such item .of alcoholic beverage, and 5Q 
no such item may be sold to or purchased by any wholesaler or re- ~1 

taller during the period covered by any such schedule; provided how- 52 
ever that the commission, in writing, may, for good cause shown and 53 
for reasons not inconsistent with the purposes of this section and un- 54 
der such terms and conditions as it may deem necessary, allow any 55 
schedule which is otherwise sufficient to be deemed va3id with re- 56 
spect to items of alcoholic beverage far which no affirmation has been ~7 
filed, as provided by this section. ~8 

(d) In determi~g the lowest price for which any item of alcoholic 59 
beverage was sold in any other state or in the District. of Columbia, BO 
or to any state (or state agency) which awns and operates retail alco- 61 
holic beverage stores, appropriate reductions shall be made to reflect 62 
all discounts in excess of those to be in effect under such schedule, S3 
anal all rebates, free goods, allowances and other inducements of any 64 
lend whatsoever offered or given to any such wholesaler, or state (or 65 
state agency), as the case may be, purchasing such item i_n such 66 
other state or in the District of Columbia; provided that nothing con- . 67 
tamed in subsections (a) and (b) shall prevent differentials in. price 68 
which make only due allowance for differences in state taffies anal 69 
fees, and in the actual cost of delivery. As used in this subsection, 70 
the term "state taxes ar fees" shall mean the excise taxes imposed or 71 
the fees required by any state or the District of Columbia upon or 72 
based upon the gallon of alcoholic beverages, anal the term "gallon" 73 
shaIl mean one hundred twenty-eight fluid ounces. 74 

(e) Notwithstanding and in lieu of any other penalty provided in 75 
any other provisions of this chapter, any person who makes a false 76 
statement in any affirmation made and filed pursuant to subsections 77 
(a) or (b) shall be punished by a fine of not more than ten thousand 78 
dollars or by imprisonment for not more than six months, or by both 7S 
such fine and imprisonment. Every affirmation made and filed gur- $0 
suant to subsections (a) and (b) shall be deemed to have been made 81 
in each county of the commonwealth. in which the brand of alcoholic 82 
beverage is offered for sale under the terms of said schedule. 83 

(f~ Upon final judgment of conviction of any person for violation of 84 
subsection (e), the commission may refuse to accept from such person 85 
for any period of months, not exceeding three calendar months, any 86 
affirmation required to be filed bq him. 87 
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(g) The commission is hereby authorized and empowered. to carry. 8$ 
on such investigations and to audit the books and accounts of such li- 89 
censees under this chapter as it may deem necessary for clarifying, 9Q 
carrying out, enforcing and preventing violation of all and any provi- 91 
signs of this section. g2 

(h) The commission may make such rules and regulations as shall 93 
be appropriate.to caizy out the puzposes of this section. Far the pur- 94 
pose of fhis section alcoholic beverages shall not include malt Bever- 95 
ages. 96 _ 
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~3~.25~. f a.1 ~ ~~ brane~ .~aasae alc~lao~a~ ~~v~ra~~~ ~a+ w~oles~-
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Section 25E. It shaII be an unfair trade practice and therefor un- 1 
lawful for any manufacturer, winegrower, faraner-brewer, importer or 2 
wholesaler of any alcoholic beverages, to refuse to sell, except for 3 
good cause shown, any item having a brand Heine to any licensed 4 
wholesaler to whom such manufacturer, winegrower, farmer-brewer, 5 
importer or wholesaler has made regular sales of such brand item 6 
during a period of six months preceding any refusal to sell_ 9 

Any manufacturer, importer or wholesaler shall forward a notice in 8 
writing to the wholesaler, to whom it has sold any brand item, prior 9 
to discontinuing sales to such wholesaler of such brand item and 10 
shall forward a copy of said notice to the comm:iasion. The notice of 11 
discontinuance off' sale sha11 be furxushed by the manufacturer, im- 12 ~ 
porter or wholesaler to the wholesaler being discontinued at least 13 
one hundred and twenty days before the effective date of such. dis- I4 ~ 
continuance. 7.`he notice shall state the specific grounds for such dis- 15 j 
continuance. Either party may appeal to the commission fora 16 
hearing on the notice of discontinuance and the commission shall 17 
make a determination after hearing on the issue of good cause for IS 
discontinuance. Upon application by the wholesaler to the commis- l~ 
sion, the commission shall order the manufacturer, importer or 20 
wholesaler giving notice of refusal to sell to continue to make sales in 21 +' 
the regular course to such wholesaler pending determination b3~ the 22 ' 
commission on the merits of said appeal. The commission sha1I af- 23 
ter notice to all parties and hearing, make a determination on the is- 24 
sue of good cause and grant such relief as may be appropriate under 25 j 
the circumstances. Good cause as used herein shah be limited to 26 
the following conduct. 27 

(a) disparagement of the product so as to impair the reputation of 28 
the brand owner or the brand name of any product, 29 ' 

(b) unfair preferment in sales effort for brand items of a competi- 30 
tor, 31 j 

i 
(c) failure to exercise best efforts in promoting the sale of any 32 

brazed item, 33 

(d) engaging in improper or proscribed trade practices, or 34 
-- 

(e) failure to comply wit~i the terms of sale agreed upon between 
~ 

35 
supplier and wholesaler. 36 
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Section 1. The supreme judicial court, the superior court, the 1 
land court and the probate courts, within their respective jurisdic- 2 
bons, may an appropriate proceedings make binding declaPations of 3 
right, duty, status and other Legal relations sought thereby', either be- 4 
fore or after a breach or violation thereof has occurred in any case in 5 
which an actual controversy has arisen and is specifically set forth in 6 
the pleadings and whether any consequential judgment or relief is or 7 
could be claimed at law or in equity or uot; and such proceeding 8 
shall not be open to objection on. the ground that a merely declares- 9 

Cory judgment or decree is sought thereby and such declaration, 10 
when made, shall have the force and effect of a final judgment or de- 11 
eree and be reviewable as such; provided, that nothing contained 12 

herein shall lie construed to authorize the change, extension or al- 13 
tera~ion of the law regulating the method of obtaining service on, or 14 
jurisdiction aver, parties or affect their right to trial by jury. When a 15 
declaration of right, or the granting of further relief based thereon, 16 
shall involve the determination of issues of fact triable by a jury as of 17 
right and as to v~hich a jury trial is duly claimed by the party en- 18 
titled thereto, or issues which the court, in accordance with the prac- 19 
tice of courts of equity, considers should be tried by a jury, such 20 
issues may be submitted to a jury in the form of questions, with 21 
proper instructions by the court, w$ether a general verdict be re- 22 
quired or not. 2~ 
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htlps:!/archives.lib.state.ma.us/bitstrearr~/handle/2452156301 / 1946a 

Chap. 0304 An Act prohibiting discrimination between licensees authorized to sell 
alcoholic beverages by eliminating the practice of manufacturers and wholesalers in 
granting discounts, rebates, allowances, free goods and other inducements to favored 
licensees.. 

Whereas, The practice of manufacturers and wholesalers in granting discounts, rebates, 

allowances, free goods and other inducements to favored licensees contributes to a 
disorderly distribution of alcoholic beverages; and 

Whereas, The deferred operation of this act would delay the prope r regulation 
thereunder of the alcoholic beverage industry and be contrary to the interests of 
temperance, therefore this act is hereby declared to be an emergency law necessary for 

the immediate preservation of the public convenience. 

Be it enacted, etc., as follows: 

Chapter one hundred and thirty-eight of the General Laws is hereby amended by 

inserting after section twenty-five, as amended, the two following sections: - Section 

25A. No ~ 

licensee authorized under this chapter to sell alcoholic beverages to whplesalers or 

retailers shall - 

(a) Discriminate, directly or indirectly, in price, in discounts for time of payment 

or in discounts on quantity of merchandise sold, between one wholesaler and another 

wholesaler, or between one retailer and another retailer purchasing alcoholic 
beverages bearing the same brand or trade name-and of like age and quality; 

(6) Grant, directly or indirectly, any discount, rebate, free goods, allowance or 

other inducement, e;~cept a discount not in excess of two per centum for quantity of 

alcoholic beverages except wines, or a discount not in excess of five per centum for 

quantity of wines. 

Section 25B. (a) No brand of alcoholic beverages shall be sold within the commonwealth 

to a wholesaler or retailer unless schedules, as provided by this section, are filed 

with the commission and are then in effect. 

(6) Each of the schedules hereinafter referred to shall be in writing, duly verified, 

and filed in the number of copies and form as required by the commission, and shall 

contain, with respect to each item, the exact brand or trade name, capacity of 

package, nature of contents, age and proof where stated on the label, the bottle and 

case price to wholesalers, the bottle and case price to retailers, which prices shall 

be individual for each item and not in "combination" with any other item, the number 

of bottles contained in each case, and the discounts for quantity, if any. 
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(c) The schedule containing the bottle and case price to wholesalers shall be filed by 
(1) the owner of such brand, or (2) a wholesaler selling such brand and who is 
designated as agent for the purpose of filing such schedule if the owner of the brand 
is not licensed by the commission, or (3) with the approval of the commieion, by a 
wholesaler, in the event that the owner of the brand is unable to file a schedule or 
designate an agent for such purpose. 

(d) The schedule containing the bottle and case price to retailers shall be filed by 
each manufacturer and wholesaler who sells brands of alcoholic beverages to retailers; 
provided, that nothing contained in this section shall require any manufacturer or 
wholesaler to list in any schedule to be filed pursuant to this section any item 
offered for sale to a retai3er under a brand which is owned exclusively by one 
retailer and sold at retail within the commonwealth by such retailer. 

(e) Each such schedule shall be filed on or before the tenth day of each month on a 
date to be fixed by the commission, and the prices and discounts therein set forth 
shall become effective on the first day of the calendar month following the filing 

thereof and shall be in effect for such calendar month. Within ten days after the 
filing of such schedule the commission shall make it or a composite thereof available 
for inspection by all licensees. Within three business days after such inspection is 
provided for, a wholesaler 

may amend his filed schedule for sales to retailers in order to meet lower competing 
prices and discounts for alcoholic beverages of the same brand or trade name, and of 
like age and quality filed pursuant to this section by any licensee sellir_g such 
brand; provided, that such amended prices are not lower and discounts are not greater 
than those to be met. Any amended schedule so filed shall become effective on the 
first day of the calendar month following the filing thereof and shall.be in effect 
for such calendar month. No brand of alcoholic beverages shall be sold to any licensee 
except at the price then in effect. 

All schedules filed pursuant to this section shall be subject to public ~i:3spection 
from the time that they are required to be made available for inspection by licensees, 
and shall not be considered confidential. Each manufacturer and wholesaler shall 
retain in his licensed premises for inspection by licensees a copy of his filed 
schedules as then in effect. The commission may make such rules and regulations as 
shall be appropriate to carry out the purpose of sections twenty-five A and twenty-
five B. 

Approved May 15, 1946. 
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204 CMR ~2 . 04 (1). 

Code of ~Iassacf~usetts Regulations Ccuxevtaess 
Title 204: Alcoholic Bey erages CovU•ol Commission 

Chapter ~.00: Regulations of tI~eAlc:oholicBe~-erages Control Commission (Re£5 ti• Anvosj 
2.04: Sales 
204 MA ADC 204 CODE OF MASSACHUSETTS REGULATIONS (Approx. 2 pages) 

2oq L'MK 2.04 

2.04: Sales 

(1) Ko holder of a license issued under M.G.L. c. 138, § 15 shall sell or offer to sell any alcoholic 
beverages at a price less than invoiced cost. Cost is defined as net cost appearingbn the invoice for said 
alcoholic beverage. The use of any device, promotion or scheme which results in the sale of alcoholic 
beverages at lass than invoiced cost is prohibited. 

(2) Donations of alcoholic beverages by licensees for the purpose of having the same used as prizes in 
any game of chance are prohibited. 

(3) No liven§ee shall buy or sell, or offer or contract to buy or sell, any alcoholic beverages on 
consignment or under wnditional sale or with the privilege of return or on any basis otherwise than a sale 
or purchase in good fafth. 204 CMR 2.00 shall not prohibit the return, or acceptance of the return, of 
alcoholic beverages for ordinary and usual commercial reasons arising after the merchandise has been 
sold. 

(4) No Hotet, Restaurant, Club, Tavern or "Package Goods" Store shall buy, or contract to buy, any 
alcoholic beverages from any Manufacturer or Wholesaler and Importer on consignment or under 
conditional sale or with the privilege of return or on any basis otherwise than a sale in good fafth; 
provided, that 204 CMR 2.00 shall not prohibit the return of alcoholic beverages for ordinary and usual 
commercial reasons arising after the alcoholic beverages have been purchased. 

The Massachusetts Administrative Code titles are current through Register Ho. 1374, dated September 
21, 2018 

Mass. iZegs. Code tit. 204, § 2.04, 204 1NA ADC 2.04 
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204. CMR § 6.04 (5) (a) 

._ _ . . . 
Code of Massachusetts Re~ilatious Ciurentuess 

Titie ~zo4: Alcoholic 33e~~etages Control Commission 
Cl~aptez• 6.00: Price Posking (Sh'holesaler) (Refs &:lnuos3 

6.04: DiseounEs 
204 MA ADC 6.OG CODE OF MASSACHUSETTS REGULATIONS (Approx. 3 pages) 

204 CMK 6.04 

6.oa.: Discounts 

(1) For purposes of 204 CMR 6.04, an item of disfilied spirits shall be deemed to be different from another 
item if the name of the distiller, or if fF~e nature of the contents is differenf even if the brand or trade name 
is the same; and an item of wine or malt beverages shall be deemed to be different from another item if 
the brand or trade name is different (wine) or if the name of the brewer is differenf (malt beverages). 

{2) Except as otherwise provided in 204 CMR 6A4(5), tliscouMs may be offered by wholesalers fo 
retailers only on the basis of quantifies of each item purchased and/or on the basis of time of payment. 

(3} Quantity Discounts 
(a} Distilled Soirifs :Wholesalers of distilled spirits may offer to retailers discounts based on the 
number of items of distilled spirits purchased. Any such quantity discount offiered by a wholesaler to a 
retailer shalt apply to items of individual products and not fo a combination of items. 

(b) Malt Beverages :Wholesalers of malt beverages may offer to retailers discounts based on the 
number of items of malt beverages purchased. Any such quantity discount offered by a wholesaler to 
a retailer shall apply to items of individual products and not to a combination of items. 

{c) Wines :Wholesalers of wines may offer to retailers discounts based on the number of items of 
wine purchased, whether or not such items of wine are purchased in combination. 

(4) Time of Payment Discounts :Wholesalers may offer to retailers discounts for payments made within 
ten days from the date of delivery which shalt be clearly stated on the invoice. 

(Sj Other Discounts 
(a) Cumulative Discounts : Notwithstanding the provisions of 204 CMR 6.04(2), within the same 
calendar month period during which prices and discounts are effective, a wholesaler may allow a i 
retailer to accumulate his total purchases of items for purposes of obEaining a maximum quantfty 
discount, provided that the wholesaler shall keep accurate records of a)I transactions resulting in the 
cumulative discount. 

(b} Pick-uo Discounts :Notwithstanding the provisions of 204 CMR 6.04(2), a wholesaler may offer a 
retailer a reasonable discount, not fo exceed one percent, if the refailer picks up items ordered from 
the wholesaler at the wholesaler's warehouse. 

The Massachusetts Administrative Code titles are current through Register No. 1374, dated September 
27, 2016 ~ i~ 

Mass. Regs. Code tit. 204, § 6.04, 204 MA ADC 6.04 
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Fine Wines & Spirits, LLC hearing Page 24 
December 7, 2016 

~_ 1 credit and that's why they reduced the price o' the 

2 bottler, attorney, uh, pass the discount on. But you're 

3 saying that -- 

4 MAHONY: Uh... 

5 COMMISSIONER 2: -- they had to have that credit in actual -- 

6 MAHONY: They -~ 

7 COMMISSIONER 2: -- black and white -- 

8 Uh... 

9 COMMISSIONER 2: -- on an invoice. 

10 MAHONY: -- they`re sayin' -- uh, uh, you're saying they knew 

11 they were getting it. 

j 12 _ Uh... 

13 MAHONY: But m-- the point is exactly that. They had not 

l4 gotten it yet. It had not been issued. They may have 

15 known that... 

16 COMMISSIONER 2: The paper hadn't been issued. But they were 

17 verbally told they were getting a credit. Correct? 

18 MAHONY: They were told, when they reached a certain level,, 

19 they would be issued a credit. They reached a certain 

20 level. They had not been issued it until December 2gth __ 

21 or 28tH _ 

22 CO~ISSIONER 2: You're saying in writing, they hadn't been 

r 23 issued it in writing. 

~- ' 
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Fine Wines & Spirits, ZLC hearing 
December 7, X016 

Page 25 

~~_ 
. 

1 MAHONY: I think writing is everything, commissioner. I think 

2 writing i-is the gist of i~. It says invoice cost. If you 

3 don'_t have that invoice, the price is not lower. 

4 COMMISSIONER 2: Does the statute speak to that, in terms of 

5 it has to be in black and white on an invoice, prior to 

6 them setting the price? 

7 MAHONY: I think invoice cost would be self-explanatory -- 

8 absolutely. 

9 COMMISSIONER 2: Well, uh, uh, I -- I disagree with you there 

10 --

21 MAHONY: Sure. 

'~ 12 COMMISSIONER 2: -- in terms of semantics, in 'this day and 

13 age of electronic.... 

14 MAHONY: It could be an electronic invoice, commissioner, 

15. .doesn`t have to be paper. But is there something that`s 

16 been issued, electronically or on paper,, that states, "This 

17 is the -- this, uh -- this credit has been issued to you"? 

18 COMMISSIONER 2: So your -- your position is that, because 

19 they physically had not been issued an invoice indicating 

20 what the credit discount was... 

21 MAHONY: Physically, electronically, regardless, they- had not 

22 gotten a.ny type of cxedit, to be"able to apply and lower 

23 that price. 

~..: ~' 
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Denson v. Superintendent, Sauza-8aranowski Correctional..., 8S Mass.App.Gt. 1903,.. 
44 N.E.3d 896 

~or~ect~~~al ~nler 55 Mass.App.Ct. 906, 907 (2002). 

89 Mass.App.G`t. iZo3 "Credibility detemunations are the exclusive province 

Unpublished Disposition of the hearing officer, and a reviewing court may not 

NOTICE: THIS IS AN UNPUBLISHED OPINION. substitute its own view of the case." Allen v DeparTment 

Appeals Court of Massachusetts. of ~avr-ec~oz, 69 Mass.App.Ct. 682, 684 (2007). 

MacArthur ~I~,~;O 
v. 

~~~~"I`1C~~7 ~C ~, , ~ , I~ &another. i

January 29, 2016_ 

By the Court (CYPHER, WOLOHOJIAI~T & 

CARHART, JJ. 2 ). 

MEIYIORAArD UM AND ORDER 
PURSUANT TO R ULE 128 

*1 The plaintiff sflught judicial review pursuant to G.L. 
c. 249, § 4, off' a disciplinary sanction he received as an 
inmate at the ~Scauz"~~at~tio~vslci ~o~~~c9~ona~ ~e~~er. On 
cross motions for judgment on the pleadings, a judge in 
the Supezior Court awarded judgment to the defendants. 
See Mass.R.Civ.P. 12{c), 365 Mass. 754 (1974). The 
plaintiff appeals, arguing that there was insufficient 
evidence to support the finding that he violated 103 Code 
Mass. Regs. § 430.24(3-17) (200 ,which prohibits an 
iiunate from "[c]ausing an individual to be penalized or 
proceeded against by providing false information_" Here, 
the plaintiff was detemuned to have made false aitegations 
against staff members. 

Review of an administrative decision under the certiorari 
standard "is limited to co~eetiug substantial errors of 
law that affect material rights and are apparent on 
the record." Dra~~tan v. Co~rvrtissio~ser of .[`orrEcPio~, 
52 Mass.App.Ct. 135; 136 n.4 (2001) (other citation 
omitted). See Beryl r. i~u~ eriizte crxt, ;Souza—~r~r~si~oivski 

The essential facts are not disputed: the hearing officer 
found that the plaintiff violated 103 Code Mass. Regs. 
§ 43024(3-17) by causing "an individual to be penalized 
or proceeded against by providing false information." 
3'he disciplinary report, however, did not mane any 

particular "individual," and none was proved. 3 Instead, 
an investigation was conducted into the plaintiffs 
assertion that unnamed co'ia~c~ou officers used excessive 
force against him. Specifically, the plaintiff alleged #hat 
"[o]n 6-25-12 after being physically restrained, laying on 
the floor face down with an officer on each limb and one 
exerting pressure on my back, an officer repeatedly me [sic] 
on the rightside of my head." On appeal, the plaintiff does 
not argue that his assertion concerning excessive force was 
true. Instead, he argues that, as a matter of law, where 
no particular individual is named or proved, there can be 
no violation of 103 Code Mass. Regs. § 430.24(3-17). We 
disagree. 

Section 430.24(3-17) prohibits "[c]ausuig an individual 
to be penalized or proceeded against by providing false 
information." The offense does not require that the 
individual be named; it requires only that an individua] be 
penalized or proceeded against. It would be unreasonable 
to add to the plain language of the regulation a 
requirement that the individual be named, particularly 
where, as here; the plaintiff chose not to name the officers 
against whom he levied lus charge. This unilateral choice 
should not permit him to avoid the application of the 
regulation. 

The plaintiff does not dispute that an investigation vvas 
conducted into his grievance. It is true that, because the 
allegation was found to be false, no officer was penalized 
as a result. However, it does not follow that no officer was 
proceeded against. Evidence that a formal investigation 
into the plaintiffs allegation was conducted was sufficient 
to prove that there had been a proceeding for these 
purposes. 

*2 Finally, although it is true (as the plaintiff argues), 
that tl~e regulation refers to "an" indi~ridual, that does 
not mean that the offense cannot lie where more than 

"~~~~` ~ ~.~_~~~~` O 2G ~S Thomson Reuters. C:~o claim to o3-i~ira[ U.S. Government t~~orks. 
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Denson v, Superintendent, Souaa-Baranowski Correctional..., 89 Mass.App.Cf. 1143... 

44 N.E.3d 896 

one individual is involved. "Words importing the singular ~~ ordered. 

number may extend and be applied to several persons or 
things." G.L. c. 4, § b. All Citations 

For these reasons, there was no substantial error of law 89 Mass.App.Ct. 1103, 44 N.E.3d 896 (Table), 2016 WL 
affecting material rights and the judgment is affirmed. 360641 

Foo#notes 
~ A disciplinary hearing officer, nvaa—~~ar~ano~ki ~C~areci~ot~`~ Ce~r. 
2 The panelists are listed in order of seniority. 
3 The plaintiff was sanc#ioned by losing si~tty days of canteen privileges. 

End of Document t~ 2018 Thomson Reuters. No claim fo original U.S. Government Works. 
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